

Dimensional reduction for supremal functionals

Jean-François Babadjian, Francesca Prinari, Elvira Zappale

▶ To cite this version:

Jean-François Babadjian, Francesca Prinari, Elvira Zappale. Dimensional reduction for supremal functionals. Discrete and Continuous Dynamical Systems - Series A, 2012, 21 (5), pp.1503-1535. 10.3934/dcds.2012.32.1503 . hal-00796998

HAL Id: hal-00796998 https://hal.science/hal-00796998

Submitted on 5 Mar 2013

HAL is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.

DIMENSIONAL REDUCTION FOR SUPREMAL FUNCTIONALS

JEAN-FRANÇOIS BABADJIAN

Université Pierre et Marie Curie – Paris 6 CNRS, UMR 7598, Laboratoire Jacques-Louis Lions Paris, F-75005 France Email : babadjian@ann.jussieu.fr

FRANCESCA PRINARI

Dipartimento di Matematica Universitá di Ferrara Italy Email : francesca.prinari@unife.it

ELVIRA ZAPPALE

Universitá degli Studi di Salerno via Ponte Don Melillo, (84084), Fisciano, (SA), Italy Email : ezappale@unisa.it

ABSTRACT. A 3D-2D dimensional reduction analysis for supremal functionals is performed in the realm of Γ^* -convergence. We show that the limit functional still admits a supremal representation, and we provide a precise identification of its density in some particular cases. Our results rely on an abstract representation theorem for the Γ^* -limit of a family of supremal functionals.

Mathematics Subject Classification (2010): 49J45, 74K99, 74Q99.

Keywords: Supremal functionals, level convexity, Γ -convergence, dimension reduction, homogenization.

Contents

1. Introduction	1
2. Preliminaries on supremal functionals	4
3. Inner regular envelope and Γ^* -convergence.	5
4. A Γ^* -stability result for supremal functionals	6
5. Application to dimension reduction	14
5.1. Abstract representation result	14
5.2. Homogenization of thin structures	15
6. The homogeneous case	20
7. Application to parametrized homogenization	24
8. Acknowledgements	26
References	26

1. INTRODUCTION

Dimension reduction problems consist in studying the asymptotic behavior of the solutions of a partial differential equation (or a minimization problem) stated on a domain where one of the dimensions is much smaller than the others. For instance, in 3D-2D dimensional reduction, the goal is to understand the asymptotics, as $\varepsilon \to 0$, of such solutions defined on thin domains of the form $\Omega_{\varepsilon} := \omega \times (-\varepsilon, \varepsilon)$, where $\omega \subset \mathbf{R}^2$ is usually a bounded open set, and $0 < \varepsilon << 1$.

These kind of problems have been widely studied in the framework of integral functionals by means of Γ -convergence analysis. Indeed Γ -convergence, which has been introduced in [31] (see also [28, 17, 18] for detailed discussions on that subject), turns out to be well adapted for studying the asymptotic behavior of variational problems depending on a parameter because it gives good informations on the asymptotics of minimizers and of the minimal value.

Definition 1.1. Let X be a metric space, and $F_n : X \to (-\infty, +\infty]$ be a sequence of functions. We denote by

$$F'(x) := \inf \left\{ \liminf_{n \to \infty} F_n(x_n) : x_n \to x \text{ in } X \right\}$$

the Γ -lower limit, or more shortly the Γ -limit of the sequence (F_n) . Similarly, we denote by

$$F''(x) := \inf \left\{ \limsup_{n \to \infty} F_n(x_n) : x_n \to x \text{ in } X \right\}$$

the Γ -upper limit, or more shortly the Γ -limsup of the sequence (F_n) . When F' = F'' = F, we say that F is the Γ -limit of the sequence (F_n) , and it is characterized by the following properties:

(i) for every $x \in X$ and for every sequence (x_n) converging to x in X, then

$$F(x) \le \liminf_{n \to \infty} F_n(x_n)$$

(ii) for every $x \in X$ there exists a sequence (\overline{x}_n) (called a recovering sequence) converging to x in X such that

$$F(x) = \lim_{n \to \infty} F_n(\overline{x}_n)$$

The motivation for dealing with this variational convergence is explained by the next theorem. Under the assumption of equicoercivity for the sequence (F_n) , there holds the fundamental property of convergence of the minimum values and infinizers (see Theorem 7.8 and Corollary 7.17 in [28]).

Theorem 1.2. Suppose that the sequence (F_n) is equi-coercive in X, i.e., for every $t \in \mathbf{R}$ there exists a fixed compact subset K_t of X such that $\{F_n \leq t\} \subset K_t$ for every $n \in \mathbf{N}$. If $(F_n) \Gamma$ -converges to F in X, then

$$\min_{X} F = \lim_{n \to \infty} \inf_{X} F_n.$$

Moreover if x_n is such that $F_n(x_n) \leq \inf_X F_n + \varepsilon_n$, for some sequence $\varepsilon_n \to 0$, and $x_{n_k} \to x$ for some subsequence $(x_{n_k})_k$ of $(x_n)_n$, then $F(x) = \min_X F$.

The integral case has been widely studied in the literature starting from the seminal paper [1]. In [34] the authors derived the Γ -limit (for a suitable topology) of integral functionals of the form

$$\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\int_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}W(Du)\,dx,$$

where $W : \mathbf{R}^{3\times3} \to \mathbf{R}$ is a continuous integrand satisfying standard *p*-growth and *p*-coercivity conditions (with $1), and <math>u : \Omega_{\varepsilon} \to \mathbf{R}^3$ belongs to the Sobolev space $W^{1,p}(\Omega_{\varepsilon}; \mathbf{R}^3)$. They actually proved that the Γ -limit is finite if and only if the limit fields *u* are independent of the last variable x_3 , and that on its domain, $W^{1,p}(\omega; \mathbf{R}^3)$, it still has an integral form with an explicit density

$$\int_{\omega} QW_0(D_{\alpha}u(x_{\alpha}))\,dx_{\alpha}.$$

In the previous formula, we have denoted by $x_{\alpha} := (x_1, x_2) \in \omega$ the in-plane variable $(D_{\alpha}$ is the derivative with respect to x_{α}), $W_0(\overline{\xi}) := \inf_{c \in \mathbf{R}^3} W(\overline{\xi}|c)$, and QW_0 is the quasiconvex envelope of W_0 .

Later on, a general integral representation result has been proved in [20] in the spirit of [23] (see also [24]). Indeed, the authors showed that integral functionals of the form

$$W^{1,p}(\Omega_{\varepsilon}; \mathbf{R}^3) \ni u \mapsto \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}} W_{\varepsilon}(x, Du) \, dx$$

always admit a Γ -convergent subsequence, and that the Γ -limit remains of integral type, *i.e.*,

$$W^{1,p}(\omega; \mathbf{R}^3) \ni u \mapsto \int_{\omega} W^*(x_{\alpha}, D_{\alpha}u(x_{\alpha})) \, dx_{\alpha},$$

In this paper we are interested in studying some dimension reduction problems within the framework of the so-called L^{∞} (or supremal) functionals, *i.e.* functionals which are represented as

$$F(u) = \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x \in \Omega} f(x, u(x), Du(x)) \tag{1.1}$$

where Ω is a bounded open set of \mathbf{R}^N and $u \in W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$. We refer to the function f, which represents F, as an admissible *supremand*. The study of this class of functionals was originally motivated by the problem of finding the best Lipschitz extension in Ω of a function φ defined on $\partial\Omega$ (see [7]). The introduction of such functionals becomes useful and essential in order to give a mathematical model for many physical problems as, for example, the problem of modelling the dielectric breakdown for a composite conductor (see [33]). In [14] it is possible to find a list of other applications. A lot of recent papers have been devoted to study the properties of this class of functionals (see [2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 13, 14, 15]). When f is globally continuous, it has been proved in ([16]) that (1.1) is sequential weakly* lower semicontinuous in $W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$ if and only if f is level convex in its last variable, *i.e.*, for every $\lambda \in (0, 1), \xi_1$ and $\xi_2 \in \mathbf{R}^N$,

$$f(x, \lambda\xi_1 + (1-\lambda)\xi_2) \le f(x,\xi_1) \lor f(x,\xi_2),$$

for all $x \in \Omega$. Without having a continuity property on $f(\cdot, \xi)$, one cannot expect that any admissible supremand of a weakly^{*} lower semicontinuous supremal functional is a level convex function (see Remark 3.1 in [32]). However, in [36] it is shown that when F is weakly^{*} lower semicontinuous, then it can be represented through a level convex function. The relaxation of supremal functionals is quite well understood in the case N = 1 (see [16] and [2]) and in the case N > 1 when f is a globally continuous function (see [36]). In these cases the relaxed functional is still supremal and represented through the level convex envelope of f. Unfortunately, the theory is much less understood when u is vector valued.

In order to study a 3D-2D dimension reduction problem for supremal functionals the first question to be solved is if this class of functionals is stable under Γ -convergence in L^{∞} . Unfortunately, this is not the case as shows the one-dimensional Example 4.1. Among the contributions given to this problem, we recall [21] in which the authors study the problem of representing the Γ -limit of sequences of supremal functionals in the case N = 1; later in [22] the authors study the case of periodic homogenization by showing that the homogenized problem is still supremal. Moreover they prove that the energy density of the homogenized functional can be represented by means of a cell-problem formula. The particular case of the 1-homogeneous supremal functionals is considered in [32] where the authors show that the closure of the class of 1-homogeneous supremal functionals with respect to Γ -convergence is a larger class of functionals (given by the so called difference quotients associated to geodesic distances). By analogy with the integral representation result in [23], in [25] the authors characterize the class of the functionals which can represented in a supremal form, but this result does not easily apply in practice. One reason is that the notion of Γ -convergence is not so well suited for supremal functionals since it may not always be possible to use an argument as the fundamental estimate in the integral case.

To overcome this difficulty it has been convenient to use a generalized notion called Γ^* -convergence (see [28]), which is, roughly speaking, the Γ -convergence on a suitable 'rich' family of open sets. Thanks to this observation it has been proved in the unpublished work [26] how a Γ^* -limit can be represented in a supremal form (see Theorem 4.2).

Having in hand all this theory on Γ^* -convergence of supremal functionals, we propose to apply it to 3D-2D dimension reduction problems by first giving an abstract supremal representation result for the Γ^* -limit (an analogous result to that of [20] in the integral case), and then to identify the Γ^* -limit in some particular cases, as in the case where dimension reduction is coupled to periodic homogenization. The paper is organized as follows: Section 2 is devoted to introduce notations and it gives basic results concerning supremal functionals. In section 3, we provide some definitions and results necessary to introduce the notion of Γ^* -convergence. In section 4 we state and prove the supremal representation result for Γ^* -limits which has been obtained in [26]. We stress that since this result has nowhere been published, we decided to include the proof for the reader's convenience, and with the agreement of both authors. In section 5, we apply all these concepts to 3D-2D dimension reduction: we first prove an abstract Γ^* -convergence result, and then we precise the specific form of the Γ^* -limit when dimension reduction is coupled to periodic homogenization. The particular case of homogeneous supremand is treated in section 6, where an alternative proof is given without appealing to the general representation result. Finally, in section 7, we state a parametrized homogenization result by Γ^* -convergence for supremal functionals.

2. Preliminaries on supremal functionals

Throughout the paper, we assume that Ω is an open bounded domain of \mathbf{R}^N . We denote by \mathcal{A} the family of all open subsets of Ω , and by \mathcal{B}_N the Borel σ -algebra of \mathbf{R}^N (when N = 1, we simply write \mathcal{B}). Moreover we denote by $\|\cdot\|$ the euclidean norm on \mathbf{R}^N , by $B_r(x)$ the open ball $\{y \in \mathbf{R}^N : \|x - y\| < r\}$, and by \mathcal{L}^N the Lebesgue measure in \mathbf{R}^N . By supremal (localized) functional on $W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$ we mean a functional of the form

$$F(u, A) = \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x \in A} f(x, u(x), Du(x)), \tag{2.1}$$

where $u \in W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$ and $A \in \mathcal{A}$. The function f which represents the functional is called supremand. We now give the following precise definitions.

Definition 2.1. A function $f: \Omega \times \mathbf{R} \times \mathbf{R}^N \to (-\infty, +\infty]$ is said to be

- (a) a supremand if f is $\mathcal{B}_N \otimes \mathcal{B} \otimes \mathcal{B}_N$ -measurable;
- (b) a normal supremand if f is a supremand, and there exists a \mathcal{L}^N -negligible set $Z \subset \Omega$ such that $f(x, \cdot, \cdot)$ is lower semicontinuous on $\mathbf{R} \times \mathbf{R}^N$ for every $x \in \Omega \setminus Z$;
- (c) a Carathéodory supremand if:
 - (i) for every $(z,\xi) \in \mathbf{R} \times \mathbf{R}^N$, the function $x \mapsto f(x,z,\xi)$ is measurable in Ω ;
 - (ii) for a.e. $x \in \Omega$, the function $(z,\xi) \mapsto f(x,z,\xi)$ is continuous in $\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^N$.

A sufficient condition for the lower semicontinuity of a supremal functional with respect to the weak^{*} topology of $W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$ has been shown in [16]. It requires that $f(x, z, \cdot)$ is level convex, that is for every $t \in \mathbf{R}$ the level set $\{\xi \in \mathbf{R}^N : f(x, z, \xi) \leq t\}$ is convex for a.e. $x \in \Omega$ and for every $z \in \mathbf{R}$. It can be equivalently stated as follows: for each $\lambda \in (0, 1), \xi_1$ and $\xi_2 \in \mathbf{R}^N$,

$$f(x, z, \lambda\xi_1 + (1 - \lambda)\xi_2) \le f(x, z, \xi_2) \lor f(x, z, \xi_2)$$

for a.e. $x \in \Omega$ and all $z \in \mathbf{R}$. Moreover, they showed that if f is uniformly continuous in all variables, this condition is also necessary (see [14, Theorem 2.7]).

In the sequel we will make use of the following Jensen's inequality for level convex functions.

Theorem 2.2. Let $f : \mathbf{R}^N \to (-\infty, +\infty]$ be a lower semicontinuous and level convex function, and let μ be a probability measure on \mathbf{R}^N . Then for every function $u \in L^1_{\mu}(\mathbf{R}^N)$, we have

$$f\left(\int_{\mathbf{R}^N} u(x)d\mu(x)\right) \le \mu \operatorname{-ess\,sup}_{x \in \mathbf{R}^N} (f \circ u)(x).$$
(2.2)

We recall the following relaxation theorem shown in [36, Theorem 2.6]. If the functional (2.1) is represented by a continuous and coercive function f, then

$$\overline{F}(u) := \sup \left\{ G(u) : \ G : W^{1,\infty}(\Omega) \to (-\infty, +\infty] \ \text{weakly}^* \text{ lower semicontinuous, } G \le F \right\}$$

is a supremal functional represented by the level convex envelope f^{lc} of f defined by

$$f^{\rm lc}(x,z,\cdot) := \sup\{h : \mathbf{R}^N \to (-\infty,+\infty] \text{ l.s.c., level convex and } h(\cdot) \le f(x,z,\cdot)\}$$
(2.3)

for every $x \in \Omega$ and $z \in \mathbf{R}$.

Theorem 2.3. Let $f: \Omega \times \mathbf{R} \times \mathbf{R}^N \to \mathbf{R}$ be a continuous function. Assume that there exists an increasing continuous function $\Psi: [0, +\infty) \to [0, +\infty)$ such that $\Psi(t) \to +\infty$ as $t \to +\infty$, and $f(x, z, \cdot) \geq \Psi(\|\cdot\|)$ for every $x \in \Omega$ and every $z \in \mathbf{R}$. Let $F: W^{1,\infty}(\Omega) \to \mathbf{R}$ be the functional defined by (2.1), then

$$\overline{F}(u) = \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x \in \Omega} f^{\operatorname{lc}}(x, u(x), Du(x))$$

for every $u \in W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$.

In the sequel we will make use of the following result proved in [27, Theorem 3.1]. It states that under a coercivity condition, a supremal functional can be approximated by a sequence of power law integral functionals.

Theorem 2.4. Let $f: \Omega \times \mathbf{R}^N \to [0, +\infty)$ be a Carathéodory supremand satisfying

- (i) $f(x, \cdot)$ is level convex for a.e. $x \in \Omega$;
- (ii) there exists a constant C > 0 such that

$$f(x,\xi) \ge C \|\xi\|$$

for every $\xi \in \mathbf{R}^N$ and a.e. $x \in \Omega$.

For any $p \geq 1$, let $\mathcal{F}_p : L^{\infty}(\Omega) \to [0, +\infty]$ be defined by

$$\mathcal{F}_p(u) := \begin{cases} \left(\int_{\Omega} f^p(x, Du(x)) \, dx \right)^{1/p} & \text{if } u \in W^{1, p}(\Omega) \\ +\infty & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$

and let $\mathcal{F}: L^{\infty}(\Omega) \to [0, +\infty]$ be given by

$$\mathcal{F}(u) := \begin{cases} ess \sup_{x \in \Omega} f(x, Du(x)) & \text{ if } u \in W^{1,\infty}(\Omega) \\ +\infty & otherwise. \end{cases}$$

Then, the family $(\mathcal{F}_p)_{p\geq 1}$ Γ -converges to \mathcal{F} as $p \to +\infty$ with respect to the topology of the uniform convergence.

3. Inner regular envelope and Γ^* -convergence.

The aim of this section is to recall the notion of Γ^* -convergence. Indeed as already observed in the introduction, the notion of Γ -convergence is not well adapted to supremal functionals.

In particular, we show below (see Example 4.1) that the class of supremal functionals is not necessarily closed with respect to Γ -convergence. To overcome this difficulty, we have to use a generalized notion called Γ^* -convergence. To this purpose, we now recall the concept of inner regular envelope of an increasing functional introduced in [37] (see also [30] for further properties and [32] for an application in the supremal case).

Definition 3.1. Let $F : \mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega}) \times \mathcal{A} \to (-\infty, +\infty]$ be a functional. We say that

- (i) F is a local functional if F(u, A) = F(v, B) for every A, $B \in \mathcal{A}$ with $\mathcal{L}^N(A \triangle B) = 0$, and every $u, v \in \mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega})$ such that u(x) = v(x) for a.e. $x \in A \cup B$;
- (ii) F is an increasing functional if $F(u, A) \leq F(u, B)$ for every $u \in C(\overline{\Omega})$ and for every A, $B \in \mathcal{A}$ such that $A \subset B$;
- (iii) F is a inner regular functional if F is local and $F(u, A) = \sup\{F(u, B) : B \in A, B \subset A\}$;
- (iv) F is a regular functional if F is lower semicontinuous and inner regular.

The inner regular envelope of an increasing functional F is defined by

 $F_{-}(u, A) := \sup\{F(u, B): B \in \mathcal{A}, B \subset \subset A\}.$

The next result has been proved in [30, Proposition 1.6].

Proposition 3.2. Let $F : C(\overline{\Omega}) \times A \to (-\infty, +\infty]$ be an increasing local functional. Then the functional F_{-} is the greatest regular, increasing local functional less than or equal to F.

The introduction of F_{-} is justified by the following property: if F is lower semicontinuous then it coincides with F_{-} "for almost" every open set, and thus a representation formula of F_{-} gives a representation formula of F on a wide class of open sets. We now make precise this expression. **Definition 3.3.** Let \mathcal{R} be a subfamily of \mathcal{A} . We say that \mathcal{R} is rich in \mathcal{A} if for every family $\{A_t\}_{t \in \mathbf{R}} \subset \mathcal{A}$ with $A_t \subset \subset A_s$ whenever t < s, the set $\{t : A_t \notin \mathcal{R}\}$ is at most countable.

In particular if \mathcal{R} is rich in \mathcal{A} , then for every $A, B \in \mathcal{A}$ such that $A \subset \subset B \subset \subset \Omega$ there exists $C \in \mathcal{R}$ such that $A \subset \subset C \subset \subset B$.

The following proposition establishes a precise relation between F and F_{-} . Note that the proof of this result relies on the fact that $C(\overline{\Omega})$ is separable with respect to the uniform convergence (see Proposition 16.4 in [29]).

Proposition 3.4. Let $F : C(\overline{\Omega}) \times A \to (-\infty, +\infty)$ be a lower semicontinuous, increasing and local functional. Then the family $\{A \in A : F_{-}(u, A) = F(u, A) \mid \forall u \in C(\overline{\Omega})\}$ is rich in A.

Following [30], we define the Γ^* -convergence for a sequence of local, increasing functionals as the Γ -convergence on a suitable rich family of open sets.

Definition 3.5. Let $F_n : \mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega}) \times \mathcal{A} \to (-\infty, +\infty]$ be a sequence of increasing functionals, define

$$F'(u,A) := \inf_{(u_n)} \{\liminf_{n \to \infty} F_n(u_n,A) : u_n \to u \text{ uniformly on } \overline{\Omega} \}$$

and

$$F''(u,A) := \inf_{(u_n)} \{\limsup_{n \to \infty} F_n(u_n,A) : u_n \to u \text{ uniformly on } \overline{\Omega} \}.$$

We say that (F_n) Γ^* -converges to F if F coincides with the inner regular envelopes of both functionals F' and F''.

Note that the functionals F' and F'' are increasing and lower semicontinuous but in general they are not inner regular. However, if $(F_n) \Gamma^*$ -converges to F then F is increasing, lower semicontinuous and inner regular.

The next proposition easily follows from Proposition 3.4.

Proposition 3.6. Let $F : C(\overline{\Omega}) \times A \to (-\infty, +\infty]$ be an increasing, lower semicontinuous, inner regular functional. Then (F_n) Γ^* -converges to F if and only if the family

$$\{A \in \mathcal{A} : F(u, A) = F'(u, A) = F''(u, A) \ \forall u \in \mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega})\}$$

is rich in \mathcal{A} .

Thanks to Proposition 3.6, it follows that the Γ^* -limit of a sequence of functionals is equal to its Γ -limit in a rich class of open sets. Thus, even if this notion is weaker than Γ -convergence, it still gives good informations in the study of the asymptotic behavior of the infimum value.

Finally we have the following compactness result (see [30] and also [28, Theorem 16.9]).

Theorem 3.7. Then every sequence (F_n) of increasing functionals from $\mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega}) \times \mathcal{A}$ to $(-\infty, +\infty]$ has a Γ^* -convergent subsequence.

4. A Γ^* -stability result for supremal functionals

The aim of this section is to prove that, under suitable assumptions, the class of supremal functionals is stable under Γ^* -convergence with respect to the uniform convergence. It turns out that the class of supremal functionals on $W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$ is not closed with respect to Γ -convergence. Indeed, it is easy to see that a supremal functional satisfies the following properties:

- (i) (locality) F(u, A) = F(v, B) for every $A, B \in \mathcal{A}$ with $\mathcal{L}^N(A \triangle B) = 0$, and for every $u, v \in W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$ such that u(x) = v(x) for a.e. $x \in A \cup B$;
- (ii) (countable supremality) for every $A_i \in \mathcal{A}$ and $u \in W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$

$$F\left(u,\bigcup_{i=1}^{\infty}A_i\right) = \bigvee_{i=1}^{\infty}F(u,A_i).$$

In general the Γ -limit of a sequence of supremal functionals satisfies the locality property, but it does not satisfy the countable supremality, and thus it cannot be represented in the supremal form (2.1) for every open set $A \subset \Omega$. In fact, we can produce the following counterexample (see [35]).

Example 4.1. Let $\Omega := (0, 1)$. Let us define $f_n(x, z) := x^n + |z|$. Setting

$$F_n(u, A) := \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x \in A} f_n(x, u'(x))$$

for every open set $A \subset (0,1)$ and for every $u \in W^{1,\infty}(0,1)$, it is easy to prove that the Γ -limit of the sequence (F_n) (with respect to the uniform convergence) is given by

$$F(u, (a, b)) = \begin{cases} ess \sup_{x \in (a, b)} |u'(x)| & \text{if } b < 1, \\ ess \sup_{x \in (a, b)} |u'(x)| \lor 1 & \text{if } b = 1, \\ x \in (a, b) \end{cases}$$

which is not a supremal functional.

We now state a stability result for supremal functionals with respect to Γ^* -convergence under some suitable assumptions. This result has been obtained by Cardialaguet and Prinari in [26] in an unpublished work. With the agreement of both authors, we reproduce here the proof for the convenience of the reader.

Theorem 4.2. Let $\Omega \subset \mathbf{R}^N$ be a bounded open set, and $f_n : \Omega \times \mathbf{R} \times \mathbf{R}^N \to \mathbf{R}$ be a sequence of normal supremands. Assume that

(a) for every M > 0 there exists a modulus of continuity $\omega_M : [0, +\infty) \to [0, +\infty)$ such that

$$|f_n(x, z_1, \xi_1) - f_n(x, z_2, \xi_2)| \le \omega_M(|z_1 - z_2| + ||\xi_1 - \xi_2||)$$

for every $n \in \mathbf{N}$, for a.e. $x \in \Omega$ and for every $\xi_1, \xi_2 \in \mathbf{R}^N$ and $z_1, z_2 \in \mathbf{R}$ with $\|\xi_1\|, \|\xi_2\|, |z_1|, |z_2| \leq M$;

- (b) there exists an increasing continuous function $\Psi : [0, +\infty) \to [0, +\infty)$ such that $\Psi(t) \to +\infty$ as $t \to +\infty$ and $f_n(x, z, \cdot) \ge \Psi(\|\cdot\|)$ for every $n \in \mathbf{N}$, for a.e. $x \in \Omega$ and for every $z \in \mathbf{R}$;
- (c) $f_n(x, z, \cdot)$ is level convex for every $n \in \mathbf{N}$, for a.e. $x \in \Omega$ and for every $z \in \mathbf{R}$.

Let us suppose that the sequence of supremal functionals $F_n: W^{1,\infty}(\Omega) \times \mathcal{A} \to \mathbf{R}$ defined by

$$F_n(u, A) := \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x \in A} f_n(x, u(x), Du(x))$$

 Γ^* -converges (with respect to the uniform convergence) to some functional $F: W^{1,\infty}(\Omega) \times \mathcal{A} \to \mathbb{R}$. For any $(x, z, \xi) \in \Omega \times \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^N$, we define

$$f(x, z, \xi) := \inf \left\{ F(u, B_r(x)) : r > 0, \ u \in W^{1, \infty}(\Omega) \ s.t. \ x \in \widehat{u}, \ with \ u(x) = z, \ Du(x) = \xi \right\}$$
(4.1)

where

 $\widehat{u} := \{x \in \Omega : x \text{ is a differentiability point of } u \text{ and a Lebesgue point of } Du\}.$

If $f(\cdot, z, \xi)$ is continuous for every $(z, \xi) \in \mathbf{R} \times \mathbf{R}^N$, then

$$F(u, A) = \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x \in A} f(x, u(x), Du(x)) \tag{4.2}$$

for any $u \in W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$ and any $A \in \mathcal{A}$. Moreover, f is level convex with respect to the last variable.

Remark 4.3. Note that if the functions f_n are continuous on $\Omega \times \mathbf{R} \times \mathbf{R}^N$, we can remove assumption (c). Indeed, according to Theorem 2.3, we can compute the Γ^* -limit of the sequence (F_n) by computing the Γ^* -limit of the sequence of the relaxed functionals

$$\overline{F}_n(u,A) := \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x \in A} f_n^{\operatorname{lc}}(x,u(x),Du(x))$$

(see also [28, Proposition 16.7]). Moreover, if the functions f_n are equicontinous with respect to x, then f is continuous.

As the next example shows, the representation result may fail if we drop the continuity in x of the function f defined by (4.1). In fact, under the assumptions (a), (b) of Theorem 4.2 we will show that the Γ^* -limit satisfies the countable supremality property, but in general it will satisfy a locality property only with respect to the variable u, *i.e.*,

$$F(u, A) = F(v, A)$$
 for every $u, v \in W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$ such that $u(x) = v(x)$ for a.e. $x \in A$,

losing consequently the property of neglecting sets of zero measure.

Example 4.4. We shall give an example of a sequence (F_n) where the function f defined by (4.1) is not continuous in x, and the Γ^* -limit F does not admit any supremal representation. We consider $\Omega = (0, 2)$ and

$$f_n(x,z) := \begin{cases} x^{2n} + |z| & \text{if } x \le 1, \\ (x-2)^{2n} + |z| & \text{if } x > 1. \end{cases}$$

Setting

$$F_n(u, A) := \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x \in A} f_n(x, u'(x))$$

for every open set $A \subset (0,2)$ and for every $u \in W^{1,\infty}(0,2)$, it is easy to prove that the Γ -limit of (F_n) with respect to the uniform convergence is given by

$$G(u, (a, b)) = \begin{cases} ess \sup_{x \in (a, b)} |u'(x)| & \text{if } b < 1 \text{ or } a > 1, \\ ess \sup_{x \in (a, b)} |u'(x)| \lor 1 & \text{if } b = 1 \text{ or } a = 1, \\ ess \sup_{x \in (a, b)} |u'(x)| \lor 1 & \text{if } a < 1 < b, \\ x \in (a, b) \end{cases}$$

and thus the Γ^* -limit of (F_n) is given by

$$F(u, (a, b)) = \begin{cases} \text{ess sup } |u'(x)| & \text{if } b \le 1 \text{ or } a \ge 1, \\ x \in (a, b) & \text{ess sup } |u'(x)| \lor 1 & \text{if } a < 1 < b. \\ x \in (a, b) & x \in (a, b) & \text{if } a < 1 < b. \end{cases}$$

Note that

(i) even if all functions f_n are continuous, f is not continuous in x = 1 since

$$f(x,\xi) = \begin{cases} |\xi| & \text{if } x < 1 \text{ or } x > 1 \\ |\xi| \lor 1 & \text{if } x = 1. \end{cases}$$

(ii) *F* does not satisfy the property of *set-locality*: indeed, $F(0, (\frac{1}{2}, \frac{3}{2})) = 1$ and $F(0, (\frac{1}{2}, 1) \cup (1, \frac{3}{2})) = 0$ whereas $\mathcal{L}^1((\frac{1}{2}, \frac{3}{2}) \setminus (\frac{1}{2}, 1) \cup (1, \frac{3}{2})) = 0$.

The proof of Theorem 4.2 is quite intricated and shall be achieved through several intermediate steps. We will give the proof of Theorem 4.2 when $\Psi(t) = t$, since it is always possible to reduce the problem to this case.

We need some preliminary results. The following lemma gives some properties of the functional F and of the function f.

Lemma 4.5. Under assumptions (a) and (b) of Theorem 4.2, the functional F satisfies the following properties:

(i) (countable supremality) for every $A_i \in \mathcal{A}$ and $u \in W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$

$$F\left(u,\bigcup_{i=1}^{\infty}A_i\right) = \bigvee_{i=1}^{\infty}F(u,A_i);$$
(4.3)

(ii) (strong continuity) for every M > 0, there is a modulus of continuity $\tilde{\omega}_M$ such that, for every $A \in \mathcal{A}$, and every $u, v \in W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$ such that $\|u\|_{W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)} \leq M$ and $\|v\|_{W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)} \leq M$, then

$$|F(u, A) - F(v, A)| \le \tilde{\omega}_M(||u - v||_{W^{1,\infty}(A)});$$

(iii) (coercivity): for every $A \in \mathcal{A}$, $F(\cdot, A) \ge \Psi(\|\cdot\|_{W^{1,\infty}(A)})$;

DIMENSIONAL REDUCTION FOR SUPREMAL FUNCTIONALS

(iv) for every $A \in \mathcal{A}$ and every $u, v \in W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$, we have

$$F(u \lor v, A) \le F(u, A) \lor F(v, A).$$

$$(4.4)$$

Proof. Step 1. In order to prove that F satisfies the countable supremality property (4.3), we will first show that for every $u \in W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$, the set function $F(u, \cdot)$ is *finitely sub-supremal* which means that for every $A, B \in \mathcal{A}$

$$F(u, A \cup B) \le F(u, A) \lor F(u, B).$$

$$(4.5)$$

Let $u \in W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$, $A, B \in \mathcal{A}$, and consider $A' \subset \subset A$ and $B' \subset \subset B$. Let $\varphi \in \mathcal{C}^{\infty}_{c}(\mathbb{R}^{N}; [0,1])$ be a cut-off function such that $\varphi = 1$ in A' and $\varphi = 0$ in $\mathbb{R}^{N} \setminus A$. Let us define the set $A'' = \{\varphi > \frac{1}{3}\}$ so that $A' \subset \subset A'' \subset \subset A$. Let (u_n) and $(v_n) \subset W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$ be two recovering sequences converging uniformly to u in $\overline{\Omega}$, and

$$\limsup_{n \to \infty} F_n(u_n, A'') = F''(u, A''), \quad \limsup_{n \to \infty} F_n(v_n, B') = F''(u, B').$$

Note that thanks to the coercivity property (b), the sequences (u_n) and (v_n) are bounded by some constant M in $W^{1,\infty}(A'')$ and $W^{1,\infty}(B')$ respectively.

For any $\delta \in (0, 1)$ we consider

$$w_n^{\delta} := \inf\{u_n + \sigma_n + \delta(1 - \varphi), v_n + \delta\varphi\},\$$

where $\sigma_n \in (0, 1/n)$ is any real number such that $\mathcal{L}^N(\{u_n + \sigma_n + \delta(1 - \varphi) = v_n + \delta\varphi\}) = 0$. Such a number exists since the family of sets $\{\Lambda_\sigma\}_{0 < \sigma < 1/n}$, with $\Lambda_\sigma := \{u_n + \sigma + \delta(1 - \varphi) = v_n + \delta\varphi\}$, is made of pairwise disjoint sets whose union has finite Lebesgue measure. Observe that (w_n^{δ}) uniformly converges to $w_{\delta} := u + \delta \inf\{1 - \varphi, \varphi\}$ in $\overline{\Omega}$. Moreover $w_n^{\delta} = u_n + \sigma_n + \delta(1 - \varphi)$ and $Dw_n^{\delta} = D(u_n + \sigma_n + \delta(1 - \varphi))$ a.e. in $(A' \cup B') \cap \{u_n + \sigma_n + \delta(1 - \varphi) > v_n + \delta\varphi\}$ while $w_n^{\delta} = v_n + \delta\varphi$ and $Dw_n^{\delta} = D(v_n + \delta\varphi)$ a.e. in $(A' \cup B') \cap \{u_n + \sigma_n + \delta(1 - \varphi) > v_n + \delta\varphi\}$. Since the set $\{u_n + \sigma_n + \delta(1 - \varphi) = v_n + \delta\varphi\}$ has zero measure from the choice of σ_n , and since the functionals F_n are supremal, we have

$$F_n(w_n^{\delta}, A' \cup B') = F_n(u_n + \sigma_n + \delta(1 - \varphi), (A' \cup B') \cap \{u_n + \sigma_n + \delta(1 - \varphi) < v_n + \delta\varphi\})$$
$$\vee F_n(v_n + \delta\varphi, (A' \cup B') \cap \{u_n + \sigma_n + \delta(1 - \varphi) > v_n + \delta\varphi\}).$$

Since the sequences (u_n) and (v_n) are uniformly converging to u in $\overline{\Omega}$, then $\{u_n + \sigma_n + \delta(1 - \varphi) < v_n + \delta\varphi\} \subset \{\varphi > 1/3\} = A''$ and $\{u_n + \sigma_n + \delta(1 - \varphi) > v_n + \delta\varphi\} \subset \{\varphi < 2/3\} \subset (\mathbb{R}^N \setminus A')$, for any n large enough (depending on δ). Therefore, for such n's, we have

$$F_n(w_n^{\delta}, A' \cup B') = F_n(u_n + \sigma_n + \delta(1 - \varphi), A'') \vee F_n(v_n + \delta\varphi, B'),$$

and letting $n \to +\infty$, we get

$$F''(w_{\delta}, A' \cup B') \leq \limsup_{n \to \infty} F_n(w_n^{\delta}, A' \cup B')$$

$$\leq \limsup_{n \to \infty} F_n(u_n + \sigma_n + \delta(1 - \varphi), A'') \vee F_n(v_n + \delta\varphi, B')$$

$$\leq \limsup_{n \to \infty} \{F_n(u_n, A'') \vee F_n(v_n, B') + \omega_{M+1}(\sigma_n + \delta)\}$$

$$\leq F''(u, A'') \vee F''(u, B') + \omega_{M+1}(\delta),$$

where we used the continuity property (a) of f_n together with the fact that $||u_n||_{W^{1,\infty}(A'')} \leq M$ and $||v_n||_{W^{1,\infty}(B')} \leq M$. Finally, letting $\delta \to 0^+$ and using the lower semicontinuity of F'' we get that

$$F''(u, A' \cup B') \le F''(u, A'') \lor F''(u, B') \le F(u, A) \lor F(u, B)$$

Now let $C \in \mathcal{A}$ be such that $C \subset \subset A \cup B$. Then by [28, Lemma 14.20], there exist $A', B' \in \mathcal{A}$ such that $C \subset A' \cup B', A' \subset \subset A$ and $B' \subset \subset B$. Hence since $F''(u, \cdot)$ is an increasing set function, we infer that

$$F''(u,C) \le F''(u,A' \cup B') \le F(u,A) \lor F(u,B),$$

and taking the supremum over all such C, since $F(u, A \cup B) = \sup\{F''(u, C) : C \subset A \cup B\}$, we get (4.5).

We now prove that F actually satisfies (4.3). Indeed, if $A := \bigcup_{i=1}^{\infty} A_i$, by the inner regularity of F, there exists $V_{\varepsilon} \subset \subset A$ such that $F(u, A) \leq F''(u, V_{\varepsilon}) + \varepsilon$. Then there exists a finite subset $J \subset \mathbf{N}$ such that $V_{\varepsilon} \subset \subset \bigcup_{j \in J} A_j$. Therefore $F(u, A) \leq \bigvee_{j \in J} F(u, A_j) + \varepsilon \leq \bigvee_{i=1}^{\infty} F(u, A_i) + \varepsilon$, which concludes the proof of this step since ε is arbitrary, and the other inequality is obvious.

Step 2. To show that F is continuous with some modulus of continuity $\tilde{\omega}_M$, we first prove that F'' is locally bounded. Namely,

$$\forall M > 0, \exists K_M > 0 \text{ such that } \forall u \in W^{1,\infty}(\Omega) \text{ with } \|u\|_{W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)} \le M, \text{ then } F''(u,\Omega) \le K_M.$$
(4.6)

Indeed, let $u_n \to 0$ uniformly in $\overline{\Omega}$ be such that

$$\limsup_{n \to \infty} F_n(u_n, \Omega) = F''(0, \Omega).$$

Let us set $C = F''(0, \Omega) + 1$. From the coercivity assumption (b) and the fact that $||u_n||_{L^{\infty}(\Omega)} \to 0$,

$$\limsup_{n \to \infty} \|u_n\|_{W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)} = \limsup_{n \to \infty} \|Du_n\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbf{R}^N)} \le \limsup_{n \to \infty} F_n(u_n, \Omega) = F''(0, \Omega) .$$

Therefore, for *n* large enough, we have $||u_n||_{W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)} \leq C$. Now if $u \in W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$ is such that $||u||_{W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)} \leq M$, then by the continuity property (a) and the fact that $||u_n+u||_{W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)} \leq M+C$, we get that

$$F''(u,\Omega) \le \limsup_{n \to \infty} F_n(u+u_n,\Omega) \le \limsup_{n \to \infty} \left(F_n(u_n,\Omega) + \omega_{M+C}(\|u\|_{W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)}) \right) \le C + \omega_{M+C}(M) .$$

So we have proved that (4.6) holds with $K_M = C + \omega_{M+C}(M)$.

We next show that F is locally uniformly continuous. Let M > 0, $A \in \mathcal{A}$, and u, v such that $\|u\|_{W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)} \leq M$ and $\|v\|_{W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)} \leq M$. Consider $A' \subset \subset A$, and let (u_n) be a recovering sequence for u such that $u_n \to u$ uniformly in $\overline{\Omega}$, and

$$\limsup_{n \to \infty} F_n(u_n, A') = F''(u, A').$$

By (4.6) and the coercivity property (b), we have that $\|Du_n\|_{L^{\infty}(A';\mathbf{R}^N)} \leq K_M + 1$ for n large enough, and thus we deduce that $\|u_n\|_{W^{1,\infty}(A')} \leq \max\{K_M + 1, M + 1\}$ for n large enough. Then, defining $M' = M'(M) = \max\{K_M + 1, M + 1\} + M$, we have that

$$F''(v, A') \leq \limsup_{n \to \infty} F_n(v + u_n - u, A')$$

$$\leq \limsup_{n \to \infty} \left(F_n(u_n, A') + \omega_{M'}(\|v - u\|_{W^{1,\infty}(A')}) \right)$$

$$\leq F(u, A) + \omega_{M'}(\|v - u\|_{W^{1,\infty}(A')}).$$

Finally, $A' \subset \subset A$ being arbitrary, we can conclude that

$$F(v,A) \le F(u,A) + \tilde{\omega}_M(\|v-u\|_{W^{1,\infty}(A)})$$

where we have set $\tilde{\omega}_M = \omega_{M'(M)}$.

Step 3. We now prove the coercivity of F. Let $A \in \mathcal{A}$, $u \in W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$ and $A' \subset \subset A$. Consider a recovering sequence (u_n) such that $u_n \to u$ uniformly in $\overline{\Omega}$, and

$$\limsup_{n \to \infty} F_n(u_n, A') = F''(u, A').$$

Then, from the coercivity property (b) of F_n , the sequence (u_n) actually converges weakly^{*} to u in $W^{1,\infty}(A')$, and thus

$$\|Du\|_{L^{\infty}(A';\mathbf{R}^N)} \leq \liminf_{n \to \infty} \|Du_n\|_{L^{\infty}(A';\mathbf{R}^N)} \leq \limsup_{n \to \infty} F_n(u_n, A') = F''(u, A') \leq F(u, A).$$

Letting $A' \to A$ gives the desired result.

Step 4. To show (4.4) let $B \subset A$ be an open set such that $F(u \vee v, A) \leq F''(u \vee v, B) + \varepsilon$. Let (u_n) and (v_n) be such that u_n and v_n uniformly converge in $\overline{\Omega}$ to u and v respectively, and such that

$$F''(u,B) = \limsup_{n \to \infty} F_n(u_n,B), \quad F''(v,B) = \limsup_{n \to \infty} F_n(v_n,B).$$

Then

$$F(u \lor v, A) \le F''(u \lor v, B) + \varepsilon \le \limsup_{n \to \infty} F_n(u_n \lor v_n, B) + \varepsilon$$
$$\le \limsup_{n \to \infty} F_n(u_n, B) \lor \limsup_{n \to \infty} F_n(v_n, B) + \varepsilon$$
$$= F''(u, B) \lor F''(v, B) \le F(u, A) \lor F(v, A) + \varepsilon,$$

and the proof of the lemma is complete.

The next lemma summarizes the properties of the function f given by (4.1) (see Lemmas 3.2, 3.3 and 3.4 in [25]).

Lemma 4.6. Under assumptions (a) and (b) of Theorem 4.2, the function f defined by (4.1) is a Carathéodory supremand satisfying

- (a) for every M > 0 there exists a constant K = K(M) such that, for any $(x, z, \xi) \in \Omega \times \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^N$ with $|z| + \|\xi\| \le M$, for any r > 0 with $B_r(x) \subset \Omega$, and any $v \in W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$,
- $[\ x \in \hat{v}, \ v(x) = z, \ Dv(x) = \xi \ \text{and} \ F(v, B_r(x)) \le f(x, z, \xi) + 1 \] \quad \Rightarrow \quad \|v\|_{W^{1,\infty}(B_r(x))} \le K \ .$
- (b) $f(x, \cdot, \cdot)$ is bounded on bounded sets of $\mathbf{R} \times \mathbf{R}^N$, uniformly with respect to x.

Finally, we will need the following result (see [25, Lemma 3.1]).

Lemma 4.7. Let $u, v \in W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$, let $x \in \Omega$ be a point of differentiability of u and v, and suppose that u(x) = v(x) and Du(x) = Dv(x). Then, for any $\varepsilon > 0$ and any r > 0, there is some $r' \in (0, r)$, some open set $A \in \mathcal{A}$, with $B_{r'/2}(x) \subset A \subset B_{r'}(x)$ and $\mathcal{L}^N(\partial A) = 0$, and some $\alpha \in (0, \varepsilon), \beta \in (0, \varepsilon)$ such that

$$u(y) = v(y) + \alpha - \beta |y - x| \quad \forall y \in \partial A \text{ and } u(y) < v(y) + \alpha - \beta |y - x| \quad \forall y \in A.$$

We are now in position to prove Theorem 4.2.

Proof of Theorem 4.2. Step 1. First of all we note that for every $u \in W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$ and for all $A \in \mathcal{A}$

$$F(u, A) \ge \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x \in A} f(x, u(x), Du(x)). \tag{4.7}$$

Indeed, let us denote by L(u) the set of points which are at the same time points of differentiability of u and Lebesgue points of f(x, u(x), Du(x)). Then for any $A \in \mathcal{A}$, any $x \in L(u) \cap A$, and any r > 0 with $B_r(x) \subset A$, we have that $f(x, u(x), Du(x)) \leq F(u, B_r(x)) \leq F(u, A)$, from which we deduce (4.7).

Step 2. In order to prove the converse inequality, we first consider the case of \mathcal{C}^1 functions. Let $u \in \mathcal{C}^1(\Omega) \cap W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$, and define $M := ||u||_{W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)}$. Let us now fix $\varepsilon \in (0,1)$, from the definition of f, for any $x \in A$ there is some $r_x \in (0,\varepsilon)$ with $B_{r_x}(x) \subset A$, some $v_x \in W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$ with $v_x(x) = u(x)$, $Dv_x(x) = Du(x)$ and

$$f(x, u(x), Du(x)) \ge F(v_x, B_{r_x}(x)) - \varepsilon.$$

$$(4.8)$$

By Lemma 4.6 there exists a constant K = K(M) such that

$$\|v_x\|_{W^{1,\infty}(B_{r_x}(x))} \le K.$$
(4.9)

According to Lemma 4.7 we can find some $r'_x \in (0, r_x)$, some open set A_x with $B_{r'_x/2}(x) \subset A_x \subset B_{r'_x}(x)$ and $\mathcal{L}^N(\partial A_x) = 0$, and some constants $\alpha_x \in (0, \varepsilon)$, $\beta_x \in (0, \varepsilon)$ with

$$u(y) = v_x(y) + \alpha_x - \beta_x |y - x|$$
 on ∂A_x and $u(y) < v_x(y) + \alpha_x - \beta_x |y - x|$ in A_x .

Let us set $\tilde{v}_x(y) = v_x(y) + \alpha_x - \beta_x |y - x|$ for all $y \in A_x$. For simplicity, we extend \tilde{v}_x to $\overline{\Omega}$ by setting $\tilde{v}_x = u$ in $\overline{\Omega} \setminus A_x$. According to Lindelöf's Theorem, we can find a sequence (x_n) such that the family (A_{x_n}) is a locally finite covering of A.

Let us set

$$w_{\varepsilon}(x) = \sup\{\tilde{v}_{x_n}(x) : n \in \mathbb{N} \text{ such that } x \in A_{x_n}\}$$

Note that, since the family (A_{x_n}) is a locally finite covering of A, then above supremum can actually be replaced by a maximum since the set of indexes n such that $x \in A_{x_n}$ is finite. Moreover, we have

 \square

that $w_{\varepsilon} > u$ on A. We claim that w_{ε} belongs to $W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$, with a Lipschitz constant independent of ε , that w_{ε} converges uniformly to u in $\overline{\Omega}$, and that

$$\operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x \in A} f(x, u(x), Du(x)) \ge F(w_{\varepsilon}, A) - \omega_M(2\varepsilon) - \varepsilon.$$
(4.10)

Note that this statement completes the proof of the representation formula (4.2) on $\mathcal{C}^1(\Omega) \cap W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$ because, from the lower semicontinuity of F, letting $\varepsilon \to 0^+$ in (4.10) gives

$$\operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x \in A} f(x, u(x), Du(x)) \ge \liminf_{\varepsilon \to 0^+} F(w_\varepsilon, A) \ge F(u, A) \; .$$

Let us now show that $w_{\varepsilon} \in W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$. For this we note that w_{ε} is the pointwise limit of the Lipschitz maps v_n defined inductively by $v_0 = u$, and

 $v_{n+1}(x) = v_n(x) \vee \tilde{v}_{x_{n+1}}(x)$ if x belongs to $A_{x_{n+1}}$ and $v_{n+1}(x) = v_n(x)$ otherwise.

The maps v_n are Lipschitz continuous, with a Lipschitz constant independent of ε , because \tilde{v}_{x_n} are equilipschitz continuous on A_{x_n} from (4.9) and because $\alpha_{x_n} \in (0, \varepsilon)$ and $\beta_{x_n} \in (0, \varepsilon)$. Hence w_{ε} belongs to $W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$ with a norm which does not depend on ε .

In order to show that (w_{ε}) uniformly converges to u in $\overline{\Omega}$ as $\varepsilon \to 0^+$, let us consider $x \in A$. Since (A_{x_n}) is a locally finite covering of A, there exists A_{x_n} such that $x \in A_{x_n}$ and $w_{\varepsilon}(x) = \tilde{v}_{x_n}(x)$ for some $n \in \mathbb{N}$. If $y \in \partial A_{x_n}$, then $|x - y| \leq 2r_{x_n} \leq 2\varepsilon$ because $A_{x_n} \subset B_{r_{x_n}}(x_n)$ and $r_{x_n} \leq \varepsilon$. Hence by (4.9) and the definition of M,

$$|w_{\varepsilon}(x) - u(x)| \le |\tilde{v}_{x_n}(x) - \tilde{v}_{x_n}(y)| + |\tilde{v}_{x_n}(y) - u(y)| + |u(y) - u(x)| \le 2K\varepsilon + 0 + 2M\varepsilon$$

since $\tilde{v}_{x_n}(y) = u(y)$. Consequently, $|w_{\varepsilon}(x) - u(x)| \leq 2(M + K)\varepsilon$ for any $x \in A$ and also for any $x \in \overline{\Omega}$ because $w_{\varepsilon} = u$ in $\overline{\Omega} \setminus A$. So we have proved that w_{ε} uniformly converges to u in $\overline{\Omega}$.

For proving (4.10), we first show that

$$F(w_{\varepsilon}, A) \le \bigvee_{n} F(\tilde{v}_{x_{n}}, A_{x_{n}}).$$
(4.11)

For this, let us set, for any $x \in A$, $I(x) = \{n \in \mathbf{N} : x \in A_{x_n}\}$. Note that I(x) is finite (because the covering is locally finite), and that $w_{\varepsilon}(x) = \sup_{n \in I(x)} \tilde{v}_{x_n}(x)$. We claim that for any fixed $x \in A$, there exists some $\varrho_x > 0$ such that $\tilde{v}_{x_p}(z) < w_{\varepsilon}(z)$ for any $p \notin I(x)$ and $z \in B_{\varrho_x}(x)$. Indeed, fix $x \in A$ and let U be a neighborhood of x. Since the covering is locally finite, then $F := \{q \in \mathbf{N} : U \cap A_{x_q} \neq \emptyset\}$ is finite. If $q \in F \setminus I(x)$ then $x \notin A_{x_q}$ and, by definition, $\tilde{v}_{x_q}(x) = u(x) < w_{\varepsilon}(x)$. Since the functions \tilde{v}_{x_q} and w_{ε} are continuous and F is finite, there exists some $B_{\varrho_x}(x) \subset U$ such that $\tilde{v}_{x_q}(z) < w_{\varepsilon}(z)$ for every $z \in B_{\varrho_x}(x)$ and for every $q \in F \setminus I(x)$. On the other hand, if $p \notin I(x)$ and $p \notin F$, then $U \cap A_{x_p} = \emptyset$. Thus for any $z \in B_{\varrho_x}(x)$, we have that $z \notin A_{x_p}$ which implies, by definition, that $\tilde{v}_{x_p}(z) = u(z) < w_{\varepsilon}(z)$.

Now, for any $x \in A$ define $B_x := \bigcap_{n \in I(x)} A_{x_n} \cap B_{\varrho_x}(x)$ and let us now fix a new locally finite covering (B_{y_i}) of A. Let us point out that $w_{\varepsilon}(z) = \bigvee_{n \in I(y_i)} \tilde{v}_{x_n}(z)$ on B_{y_i} , from the very definition of B_{y_i} . Hence, using property (4.4), we have that

$$F(w_{\varepsilon}, B_{y_i}) = F\left(\bigvee_{n \in I(y_i)} \tilde{v}_{x_n}, B_{y_i}\right) \le \bigvee_{n \in I(y_i)} F(\tilde{v}_{x_n}, B_{y_i}) \le \bigvee_{n \in \mathbf{N}} F(\tilde{v}_{x_n}, A_{x_n})$$

since $B_{y_i} \subset A_{x_n}$ for any $n \in I(y_i)$. Next we use the supremality of F to get

$$F(w_{\varepsilon}, A) = F\left(w_{\varepsilon}, \bigcup_{i} B_{y_{i}}\right) = \bigvee_{i} F(w_{\varepsilon}, B_{y_{i}}) \leq \bigvee_{n \in \mathbb{N}} F(\tilde{v}_{x_{n}}, A_{x_{n}})$$

which completes the proof of (4.11).

Using (4.8) and the continuity property for F (Lemma 4.5 (ii)), we get that

 $f(x_n, u(x_n), Du(x_n)) \ge F(v_{x_n}, A_{x_n}) - \varepsilon \ge F(\tilde{v}_{x_n}, A_{x_n}) - \omega_{M'}(\|\alpha_{x_n} - \beta_{x_n}\| \cdot -x_n\|\|_{W^{1,\infty}(A_{x_n})}) - \varepsilon$ where $M' = K + 2\varepsilon$. Since $\alpha_{x_n} \in (0, \varepsilon), \ \beta_{x_n} \in (0, \varepsilon)$ and $A_{x_n} \subset B_{\varepsilon}(x_n)$, we have $f(x_n, u(x_n), Du(x_n)) \ge F(\tilde{v}_{x_n}, A_{x_n}) - \omega_{M'}(2\varepsilon) - \varepsilon$. Therefore, by using the continuity of $f(\cdot, u(\cdot), Du(\cdot))$ together with (4.11) we have

$$\operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x \in A} f(x, u(x), Du(x)) = \sup_{x \in A} f(x, u(x), Du(x)) \ge \sup_{n \in \mathbf{N}} f(x_n, u(x_n), Du(x_n))$$
$$\ge \sup_{n \in \mathbf{N}} F(\tilde{v}_{x_n}, A_{x_n}) - \omega_{M'}(2\varepsilon) - \varepsilon \ge F(w_{\varepsilon}, A) - \omega_{M'}(2\varepsilon) - \varepsilon,$$

and it yields inequality (4.10).

Step 3. In order to extend the representation result on $W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$, we first show that f is level convex with respect to the last variable. Fix $(x_0, z) \in \Omega \times \mathbf{R}$, $\xi_1, \xi_2 \in \mathbf{R}^N$ and $\lambda \in (0, 1)$. By definition there exist a ball $B_r(x_0)$, and functions u and $v \in W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$, differentiable at x_0 such that $u(x_0) = v(x_0) = z$, $Du(x_0) = \xi_1$, $Dv(x_0) = \xi_2$ and $f(x_0, z, \xi_1) \geq F(u, B_r(x_0)) - \varepsilon$ and $f(x_0, z, \xi_2) \geq F(v, B_r(x_0)) - \varepsilon$. Fix 0 < s < r, and let (u_n) and $(v_n) \subset W^{1,\infty}(B_s(x_0))$ such that u_n and v_n uniformly converge in $\overline{\Omega}$ to u and v respectively, and

$$F''(u, B_s(x_0)) = \limsup_{n \to \infty} \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x \in B_s(x_0)} f_n(x, u_n(x), Du_n(x))$$

and

$$F''(v, B_s(x_0)) = \limsup_{n \to \infty} \sup_{x \in B_s(x_0)} f_n(x, v_n(x), Dv_n(x)).$$

Then, by using the level convexity of f_n , we have

$$f(x_{0}, z, \lambda\xi_{1} + (1 - \lambda)\xi_{2}) \leq F(\lambda u + (1 - \lambda)v, B_{s}(x_{0})) \leq F''(\lambda u + (1 - \lambda)v, B_{s}(x_{0}))$$

$$\leq \limsup_{n \to \infty} F_{n}(\lambda u_{n} + (1 - \lambda)v_{n}, B_{s}(x_{0}))$$

$$\leq \limsup_{n \to \infty} F_{n}(u_{n}, B_{s}(x_{0})) \lor F_{n}(v_{n}, B_{s}(x_{0}))$$

$$= F''(u, B_{s}(x_{0})) \lor F''(v, B_{s}(x_{0})) \leq F(u, B_{r}(x_{0})) \lor F(v, B_{r}(x_{0}))$$

$$\leq (f(x_{0}, z, \xi_{1}) - \varepsilon) \lor (f(x_{0}, z, \xi_{2}) - \varepsilon).$$

By letting $\varepsilon \to 0$ we get the thesis.

Step 4. Finally we prove that

$$F(u, A) = \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x \in A} f(x, u(x), Du(x))$$

for all $(u, A) \in W^{1,\infty}(\Omega) \times \mathcal{A}$. Since F is inner regular, for any $\varepsilon > 0$, we can find $A' \subset \subset A$ such that

$$F(u, A) \le F(u, A') + \varepsilon$$
.

Set $A_{\rho} := \{x \in A : \operatorname{dist}(x, \partial A) > \rho\}$. Then there exists $\rho_0 > 0$ such that $A' \subset \subset A_{\rho}$ for every $\rho \leq \rho_0$. Let ϕ_{ρ} be a standard mollifier and define $u_{\rho} := u * \phi_{\rho}$. Since u_{ρ} is regular, we have that

$$\operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x\in A'} f(x, u_{\rho}(x), Du_{\rho}(x)) = F(u_{\rho}, A') \; .$$

Now, since $u_{\rho} \to u$ uniformly and f is uniformly continuous on A', there exists $0 < \rho_1 = \rho_1(\varepsilon) < \rho_0$ such that

$$|f(x, u_{\rho}(x), \xi) - f(y, u_{\rho}(y), \xi)| \le \varepsilon$$

$$(4.12)$$

for every $x \in A'$, every $y \in B_{\rho}(x)$ (with $\rho < \rho_1$), and every $\xi \in \mathbf{R}^N$. Since f is level convex, by using Jensen inequality (see Theorem 2.2 with $\mu = \phi_{\rho} \mathcal{L}^N$), we have that for every $x \in A'$

$$f(x, u_{\rho}(x), Du_{\rho}(x)) \leq \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{y \in B_{\rho}(x)} f(x, u_{\rho}(x), Du(y)) ,$$

and thus, by (4.12) it follows that

$$\operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x \in A'} f(x, u_{\rho}(x), Du_{\rho}(x)) \leq \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{y \in A} f(y, u_{\rho}(y), Du(y)) + \varepsilon$$

Therefore

$$F(u, A') \leq \liminf_{\rho \to 0^+} F(u_{\rho}, A') \leq \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x \in A} f(x, u(x), Du(x)) + \varepsilon ,$$

which implies

$$F(u, A) \le \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x \in A} f(x, u(x), Du(x)) + 2\varepsilon$$

and it completes the proof of the theorem since $\varepsilon > 0$ is arbitrary.

5. Application to dimension reduction

5.1. Abstract representation result. Let ω be a bounded open subset of \mathbb{R}^2 . We are interested in studying the asymptotic behavior of a family of supremal functionals in thin domains $\Omega_{\varepsilon} := \omega \times (-\varepsilon, \varepsilon)$, of the form

$$\operatorname{ess\,sup}_{y\in\Omega_{\varepsilon}} f_{\varepsilon}(y, Dv(y)),$$

where $f_{\varepsilon}: \Omega_{\varepsilon} \times \mathbf{R}^3 \to [0, +\infty)$ is a supremand whose precise properties will be stated later. As usual in dimensional reduction, we rescale the problem in order to work on a fixed domain $\Omega := \Omega_1$. To do that, we perform the change of variables $(x_1, x_2, x_3) = (y_1, y_2, y_3/\varepsilon)$ and u(x) = v(y) for $x = (x_1, x_2, x_3) \in \Omega$. Then

$$f_{\varepsilon}(y, Dv(y)) = W_{\varepsilon}\left(x, D_{\alpha}u(x)\Big|\frac{1}{\varepsilon}D_{3}u(x)\right),$$

where we have denoted $W_{\varepsilon}(x,\xi) := f_{\varepsilon}(x_{\alpha}, \varepsilon x_3, \xi)$. In the sequel the variable x_{α} will stand for the in-plane variable (x_1, x_2) , and D_{α} (resp. D_3) will denote the derivative with respect to x_{α} (resp. x_3).

Let \mathcal{A} be the family of all open subsets of ω . We define the supremal functional $F_{\varepsilon} : \mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega}) \times \mathcal{A} \to [0, +\infty]$ by

$$F_{\varepsilon}(u,A) := \begin{cases} \operatorname{ess\,sup} W_{\varepsilon} \left(x, D_{\alpha} u(x) \Big| \frac{1}{\varepsilon} D_{3} u(x) \right) & \text{if } u \in W^{1,\infty}(A \times I), \\ +\infty & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$

where I := (-1, 1). We next assume that $W_{\varepsilon} : \Omega \times \mathbf{R}^3 \to [0, +\infty)$ is a Carathéodory supremand satisfying

(H₁) for each M > 0, there exists a modulus of continuity $\omega_M : [0, +\infty) \to [0, +\infty)$ such that

$$|W_{\varepsilon}(x,\xi) - W_{\varepsilon}(x,\xi')| \le \omega_M(||\xi - \xi'||),$$

for any $\varepsilon > 0$, for a.e. $x \in \Omega$, and for every $\xi, \xi' \in \mathbf{R}^3$ such that $\|\xi\| \le M, \|\xi'\| \le M$; (H₂) the functions $W_{\varepsilon}(x, \cdot)$ are level convex for any $\varepsilon > 0$ and for a.e. $x \in \Omega$;

(H₃) there exists a continuous and increasing function $\Psi : [0, +\infty) \to [0, +\infty)$ such that $\Psi(t) \to +\infty$ as $t \to +\infty$, with the property that $W_{\varepsilon}(x,\xi) \ge \Psi(\|\xi\|)$ for any $\varepsilon > 0$, for every $\xi \in \mathbf{R}^3$ and a.e. $x \in \Omega$.

Theorem 5.1. Under assumptions (H_1) - (H_3) , there exists a subsequence $(\varepsilon_n) \searrow 0^+$ such that $(F_{\varepsilon_n}) \Gamma^*$ -converges to some functional $F : \mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega}) \times \mathcal{A} \to [0, +\infty]$. Moreover, let \overline{W} be defined by

$$\overline{W}(x_0,\overline{\xi}) := \inf \left\{ F(u, B_r(x_0)) : r > 0, \ u \in W^{1,\infty}(\omega), \ x_0 \in \widehat{u}, D_\alpha u(x_0) = \overline{\xi} \right\},\tag{5.1}$$

for all $(x_0, \overline{\xi}) \in \omega \times \mathbf{R}^2$, where

 $\widehat{u} := \{x_{\alpha} \in \omega : x_{\alpha} \text{ is a differentiability point of } u \text{ and a Lebesgue point of } D_{\alpha}u\}.$ If $\overline{W}(\cdot, \overline{\xi})$ is continuous for all $\overline{\xi} \in \mathbb{R}^2$, then

$$F(u,A) = \begin{cases} \operatorname{ess\,sup} \overline{W}(x_{\alpha}, D_{\alpha}u(x_{\alpha})) & \text{if } u \in W^{1,\infty}(A), \\ x_{\alpha} \in A \\ +\infty & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

Proof. According to Theorem 3.7, we get the existence of a subsequence $(\varepsilon_n) \searrow 0^+$ such that (F_{ε_n}) Γ^* -converges to some functional $F : \mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega}) \times \mathcal{A} \to [0, +\infty]$. Moreover, if $F(u, A) < +\infty$, then taken $A' \subset \subset A$, we can consider a recovering sequence (u_n) which converges uniformly to u in $\overline{\Omega}$, and such that

$$\limsup_{n \to \infty} F_{\varepsilon_n}(u_n, A') = F''(u, A') \le F(u, A).$$

As a consequence, $u_n \in W^{1,\infty}(A' \times I)$ for *n* large enough, and by the coercivity assumption (H_3) , we infer that

$$\left\| \left(D_{\alpha} u_n \Big| \frac{1}{\varepsilon_n} D_3 u_n \right) \right\|_{L^{\infty}(A' \times I; \mathbf{R}^3)} \le M,$$

14

for some constant M > 0 independent of n. Thus u_n weakly^{*} converges to u in $W^{1,\infty}(A' \times I)$, and $||D_3u_n||_{L^{\infty}(A' \times I)} \leq M\varepsilon_n \to 0$. Hence $D_3u = 0$ in $\mathcal{D}'(A' \times I)$, and since this property holds for any $A' \subset \subset A$, we deduce that $D_3u = 0$ in $\mathcal{D}'(A \times I)$ so that $u \in W^{1,\infty}(A)$. Moreover, thanks to the continuity property (H_1) , one can show that (4.6) holds, and consequently, the domain of the Γ^* -limit is $W^{1,\infty}(A)$. It remains to identify F on $W^{1,\infty}(A)$.

The rest of the proof follows that of Theorem 4.2. The main difference relies in proving the countable supremality property of F as in Lemma 4.5 (i). Indeed, as usual in dimension reduction problems (see [20, 10, 8]) one must take a cut-off function φ which only depends on the in-plane variable x_{α} .

5.2. Homogenization of thin structures. Let $W : \Omega \times \mathbb{R}^2 \times \mathbb{R}^3 \to [0, +\infty)$ be a function such that

- (A₁) the function $W(x, y_{\alpha}, \cdot)$ is level convex for a.e. $(x, y_{\alpha}) \in \Omega \times \mathbb{R}^2$;
- (A_2) for each M > 0, there exists a modulus of continuity $\omega_M : [0, +\infty) \to [0, +\infty)$ satisfying

$$|W(x_{\alpha}, x_3, y_{\alpha}, \xi) - W(x'_{\alpha}, x_3, y_{\alpha}, \xi')| \le \omega_M(||x_{\alpha} - x'_{\alpha}|| + ||\xi - \xi'||),$$

for a.e. $(x_3, y_\alpha) \in I \times \mathbf{R}^2$, and for every $x_\alpha, x'_\alpha \in \omega$ and $\xi, \xi' \in \mathbf{R}^3$ such that $\|\xi\|, \|\xi'\| \leq M$;

- (A₃) the function $(x_3, y_\alpha) \mapsto W(x_\alpha, x_3, y_\alpha, \xi)$ is measurable for all $x_\alpha \in \omega$ and all $\xi \in \mathbb{R}^3$;
- (A_4) the function $W(x, \cdot, \xi)$ is 1-periodic for a.e. $x \in \Omega$ and all $\xi \in \mathbf{R}^3$;
- (A₅) there exists a continuous and increasing function $\Psi : [0, +\infty) \to [0, +\infty)$ such that $\Psi(t) \to +\infty$ as $t \to +\infty$, with the property that $W(x, y_{\alpha}, \xi) \ge \Psi(||\xi||)$ for every $\xi \in \mathbf{R}^3$, and for a.e. $(x, y_{\alpha}) \in \Omega \times \mathbf{R}^2$;
- (A₆) there exists a locally bounded function $\beta : [0, +\infty) \to [0, +\infty)$ such that $W(x, y_{\alpha}, \xi) \leq \beta(\|\xi\|)$ for every $\xi \in \mathbf{R}^3$, for a.e. $(x, y_{\alpha}) \in \Omega \times \mathbf{R}^2$.

Let us define $F_{\varepsilon}: \mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega}) \times \mathcal{A} \to [0, +\infty]$ by

$$F_{\varepsilon}(u,A) := \begin{cases} \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x \in A \times I} W\left(x, \frac{x_{\alpha}}{\varepsilon}, D_{\alpha}u(x) \middle| \frac{1}{\varepsilon} D_{3}u(x)\right) & \text{if } u \in W^{1,\infty}(A \times I), \\ +\infty & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

The main result of this section is the following representation theorem.

Theorem 5.2. Under assumptions (A_1) - (A_6) , then the family $(F_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0}$ Γ^* -converges to the functional

$$F_{\text{hom}}(u, A) = \begin{cases} \text{ess sup } W_{\text{hom}}(x_{\alpha}, D_{\alpha}u(x_{\alpha})) & \text{if } u \in W^{1,\infty}(A), \\ x_{\alpha} \in A \\ +\infty & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$
(5.2)

where W_{hom} is given by

$$W_{\text{hom}}(x_0,\overline{\xi}) := \inf_{\varphi \in W^{1,\infty}(Q' \times I)} \left\{ \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{y \in Q' \times I} W(x_0, y_3, y_\alpha, \overline{\xi} + D_\alpha \varphi(y) | D_3 \varphi(y)) : \varphi(\cdot, y_3) \text{ is 1-periodic for all } y_3 \in I \right\}, \quad (5.3)$$

for every $(x_0, \overline{\xi}) \in \omega \times \mathbf{R}^2$, where Q' stands for the unit square $(0, 1)^2$ of \mathbf{R}^2 .

Clearly if W satisfies (A_1) - (A_6) , then the function $W_{\varepsilon}(x,\xi) = W(x, x_{\alpha}/\varepsilon, \xi)$ fulfills assumptions (H_1) - (H_3) . Hence Theorem 5.1 shows the existence of a subsequence (ε_n) such that $F_{\varepsilon_n} \Gamma^*$ converges to some functional $F : \mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega}) \times \mathcal{A} \to [0, +\infty]$. Moreover, in order to ensure that F is
representable by the function \overline{W} defined by (5.1) (with $W_{\varepsilon}(x,\xi) = W(x, x_{\alpha}/\varepsilon, \xi)$) one needs to
ensure that \overline{W} is continuous in its first variable. This the object of the next lemma.

Lemma 5.3. Assume that W satisfies (A_1) - (A_5) , and let \overline{W} be defined by (5.1) with $W_{\varepsilon}(x,\xi) := W(x, x_{\alpha}/\varepsilon, \xi)$. Then $\overline{W}(\cdot, \overline{\xi})$ is continuous for every $\overline{\xi} \in \mathbf{R}^2$.

Proof. Let $x_0, y_0 \in \omega$ and $\overline{\xi} \in \mathbf{R}^2$, define $M := \|\overline{\xi}\|$. By definition (5.1) of \overline{W} , for any $\eta \in (0, 1)$, there exist r > 0, $u \in W^{1,\infty}(\omega)$ such that x_0 is a point of differentiability of u and a Lebesgue point of $D_{\alpha}u, D_{\alpha}u(x_0) = \overline{\xi}$, and

$$F(u, B_r(x_0)) \le \overline{W}(x_0, \overline{\xi}) + \eta.$$
(5.4)

By applying Lemma 4.6 and thanks to (A_2) and (A_5) , we can find a constant K = K(M) (independent of x_0) such that $||u||_{W^{1,\infty}(B_r(x_0))} \leq K$. Let r'' < r' < r, and consider a recovering sequence (u_n) uniformly converging to u in $\overline{\Omega}$, and satisfying

$$\limsup_{n \to \infty} F_{\varepsilon_n}(u_n, B_{r'}(x_0)) = F''(u, B_{r'}(x_0)).$$

$$(5.5)$$

Without loss of generality, one can assume that $u_n \in \mathcal{C}(\mathbf{R}^N)$ and that $u_n \to u$ uniformly in \mathbf{R}^N . Indeed, if it is not the case, using a cut-off function $\chi \in \mathcal{C}_c^{\infty}(\mathbf{R}^N; [0, 1])$ such that $\chi = 1$ in $B_{r'}(x_0)$ and $\chi = 0$ outside $\overline{\Omega}$, it follows that the sequence $\tilde{u}_n = \chi u_n + (1 - \chi)u \in \mathcal{C}(\mathbf{R}^N)$ is such that $\tilde{u}_n = u_n$ in $B_{r'}(x_0)$, $\tilde{u}_n = u$ outside $\overline{\Omega}$ and $\tilde{u}_n \to u$ uniformly in \mathbf{R}^N .

Thanks again to (A_2) and (4.6), there exists a constant C = C(M) (independent of x_0) such that $F''(u, B_r(x_0)) \leq C$. By using also the coercivity property (A_5) , we can find a constant M' = M'(M) (independent of x_0) such that

$$\left\| \left(D_{\alpha} u_n \Big| \frac{1}{\varepsilon_n} D_3 u_n \right) \right\|_{L^{\infty}(B_{r'}(x_0) \times I; \mathbf{R}^3)} \le M'.$$
(5.6)

Let $m_n \in \mathbf{Z}^2$ and $\theta_n \in [0,1)^2$ be such that

$$\frac{x_0 - y_0}{\varepsilon_n} = m_n + \theta_n$$

and define $s_n := \varepsilon_n \theta_n \to 0$. Let *n* large enough so that $||s_n|| < r' - r''$, then we set $v_n(y_\alpha, y_3) := u_n(y_\alpha - y_0 + x_0, y_3) + v_n(y_\alpha, y_3)$ and $v(y_\alpha, y_3) := u(y_\alpha - y_0 + x_0, y_3)$ for all $y \in B_{r''}(y_0) \times I$. Clearly, $v_n \to v$ uniformly in $\overline{\Omega}$, and thus

$$F''(v, B_{r''}(y_0)) \leq \limsup_{n \to \infty} \sup_{x \in B_{r''}(y_0) \times I} W\left(x_{\alpha}, x_3, \frac{x_{\alpha}}{\varepsilon_n}, D_{\alpha}v_n(x) \Big| \frac{1}{\varepsilon_n} D_3 v_n(x)\right)$$

$$= \limsup_{n \to \infty} \underset{y \in B_{r''}(x_0 - s_n) \times I}{\operatorname{ess sup}} W\left(y_{\alpha} + y_0 - x_0 + s_n, y_3, \frac{y_{\alpha} + y_0 - x_0 + s_n}{\varepsilon_n}, D_{\alpha}u_n(y) \Big| \frac{1}{\varepsilon_n} D_3 u_n(y)\right)$$

$$\leq \limsup_{n \to \infty} \underset{y \in B_{r'}(x_0) \times I}{\operatorname{ess sup}} W\left(y_{\alpha} + y_0 - x_0 + s_n, y_3, \frac{y_{\alpha}}{\varepsilon_n}, D_{\alpha}u_n(y) \Big| \frac{1}{\varepsilon_n} D_3 u_n(y)\right),$$

where we used the periodicity property (A_4) of W and the fact that $m_n \in \mathbb{Z}^2$. Thus according to (5.6), (A_2) , (5.5) and (5.4) we deduce that

$$F''(v, B_{r'}(y_0)) \leq \limsup_{n \to \infty} \underset{y \in B_{r'}(x_0) \times I}{\operatorname{ess sup}} W\left(y_{\alpha}, y_3, \frac{y_{\alpha}}{\varepsilon_n}, D_{\alpha}u_n(y) \Big| \frac{1}{\varepsilon_n} D_3 u_n(y)\right) + \omega_{M'}(\|y_0 - x_0\|)$$

$$\leq F''(u, B_{r'}(x_0)) + \omega_{M'}(\|y_0 - x_0\|) \leq \overline{W}(x_0, \overline{\xi}) + \eta + \omega_{M'}(\|y_0 - x_0\|).$$

Finally, since v is admissible for $\overline{W}(y_0, \overline{\xi})$, we conclude, after letting $\eta \to 0$, that

$$\overline{W}(y_0,\overline{\xi}) \le \overline{W}(x_0,\overline{\xi}) + \omega_{M'}(\|y_0 - x_0\|)$$

By exchanging the roles of x_0 and y_0 we get the desired continuity property.

In the next lemma, under the same set of assumptions we provide an upper bound for \overline{W} , namely we show that $\overline{W} \leq W_{\text{hom}}$.

Lemma 5.4. Let W satisfying (A_1) - (A_5) . For every $x_0 \in \omega$ and every $\overline{\xi} \in \mathbf{R}^2$, we have $W_{\text{hom}}(x_0,\overline{\xi}) \geq \overline{W}(x_0,\overline{\xi})$.

Proof. By definition (5.3) of W_{hom} , for any $\eta > 0$ there exists $\varphi \in W^{1,\infty}(\mathbf{R}^2 \times I)$ such that $\varphi(\cdot, y_3)$ is 1-periodic for all $y_3 \in I$, and

$$\operatorname{ess\,sup}_{y \in Q' \times I} W(x_0, y_3, y_\alpha, \overline{\xi} + D_\alpha \varphi(y) | D_3 \varphi(y)) \le W_{\operatorname{hom}}(x_0, \overline{\xi}) + \eta.$$

 \square

Now define $u(x) := \overline{\xi} x_{\alpha}$ and $u_n(x) := \overline{\xi} x_{\alpha} + \varepsilon_n \varphi(x_{\alpha}/\varepsilon_n, x_3)$. Then clearly $u_n \to u$ uniformly in $\overline{\Omega}$ and thus

$$F''(u, B_r(x_0)) \leq \limsup_{n \to \infty} \sup_{x \in B_r(x_0) \times I} W\left(x_\alpha, x_3, \frac{x_\alpha}{\varepsilon_n}, D_\alpha u_n(x) \Big| \frac{1}{\varepsilon_n} D_3 u_n(x) \right)$$

=
$$\limsup_{n \to \infty} \sup_{x \in B_r(x_0) \times I} W\left(x_\alpha, x_3, \frac{x_\alpha}{\varepsilon_n}, \overline{\xi} + D_\alpha \varphi\left(\frac{x_\alpha}{\varepsilon_n}, x_3\right) \Big| D_3 \varphi\left(\frac{x_\alpha}{\varepsilon_n}, x_3\right) \right)$$

$$\leq \underset{x_\alpha \in B_r(x_0)}{\operatorname{ess}} \sup_{y \in Q' \times I} W\left(x_\alpha, y_3, y_\alpha, \overline{\xi} + D_\alpha \varphi(y) | D_3 \varphi(y) \right).$$

We next use the uniform continuity assumption (A_2) with $M := \|(\overline{\xi} + D_{\alpha}\varphi|D_3\varphi)\|_{L^{\infty}(Q' \times I; \mathbf{R}^3)}$ to get that

$$F''(u, B_r(x_0)) \leq \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{y \in Q' \times I} W(x_0, y_3, y_\alpha, \overline{\xi} + D_\alpha \varphi(y) | D_3 \varphi(y)) + \omega_M(r)$$

$$\leq W_{\text{hom}}(x_0, \overline{\xi}) + \eta + \omega_M(r).$$

By Proposition 3.4, we can choose a radius r > 0 such that $F(u, B_r(x_0)) = F''(u, B_r(x_0))$. By applying the representation formula provided by Lemma 5.3 and the fact that \overline{W} is continuous in its first variable, we get that

$$\overline{W}(x_0,\overline{\xi}) \leq \underset{x_\alpha \in B_r(x_0)}{\operatorname{ess sup}} \overline{W}(x_\alpha,\overline{\xi}) \leq W_{\operatorname{hom}}(x_0,\overline{\xi}) + \eta + \omega_M(r).$$

Letting $r \to 0^+$ and $\eta \to 0^+$, we get that $\overline{W}(x_0, \overline{\xi}) \leq W_{\text{hom}}(x_0, \overline{\xi})$.

Now our aim is to prove that, under the further assumption (A_6) , the supremand \overline{W} , which represents the Γ^* -limit of a suitable subsequence F_{ε_n} , actually coincides with the function W_{hom} defined by (5.3).

To this end we need to recall the analogous results in the integral setting (see [20, 8, 9]) that will be exploited in the sequel. We introduce, for every p > 1, the family of integral functionals $F_{\varepsilon}^{p}: L^{\infty}(\Omega) \times \mathcal{A} \to [0, +\infty]$ defined by

$$F^p_{\varepsilon}(u,A) := \begin{cases} \left(\int_A W^p\left(x, \frac{x_{\alpha}}{\varepsilon}, D_{\alpha}u(x) \middle| \frac{1}{\varepsilon} D_3u(x) \right) dx \right)^{1/p} & \text{if } u \in W^{1,p}(A \times I), \\ +\infty & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

Following [8], we have the following Γ -convergence result:

Theorem 5.5. Assume that (A_2) - (A_6) hold with $\Psi(t) = C_1 t$ and $\beta(t) = C_2(t+1)$ for some positive constants C_1 and C_2 . Then for each p > 1, the family $(F_{\varepsilon}^p)_{\varepsilon>0}$ Γ -converges, with respect to the strong $L^p(\Omega)$ -convergence, to the functional $F_{\text{hom}}^p: L^p(\Omega) \times \mathcal{A} \to [0, +\infty]$, defined by

$$F_{\text{hom}}^{p}(u,A) = \begin{cases} \left(\int_{A} W_{\text{hom}}^{p}(x_{\alpha}, D_{\alpha}u(x_{\alpha})) \, dx_{\alpha} \right)^{1/p} & \text{if } u \in W^{1,p}(A), \\ +\infty & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$
(5.7)

where the density $W_{\text{hom}}^p: \omega \times \mathbf{R}^2 \to [0, +\infty)$ is defined by

$$W^{p}_{\text{hom}}(x_{0},\overline{\xi}) := \lim_{T \to \infty} \inf \left\{ \frac{1}{2T^{2}} \int_{(0,T)^{2} \times I} W^{p}(x_{0}, y_{3}, y_{\alpha}, \overline{\xi} + D_{\alpha}\varphi(y) | D_{3}\varphi(y)) \, dy : \varphi \in W^{1,p}((0,T)^{2} \times I), \ \varphi = 0 \ on \ \partial(0,T)^{2} \times I \right\}.$$
(5.8)

Note that in [8], the regularity assumptions on W were different to ours. Indeed, in that paper, it is assumed that $W(\cdot, y_{\alpha}, \xi)$ is measurable for all $(y_{\alpha}, \xi) \in \mathbf{R}^2 \times \mathbf{R}^3$, and $W(x, \cdot, \cdot)$ is continuous for a.e. $x \in \Omega$. However, the Γ -convergence result still holds true with our new set of hypotheses.

We will observe in the next Lemma that formula (5.8) can be specialized into a single cell formula as in (5.9). This is due to the fact that in constrast to [8] where vector valued functions are considered, we are here dealing with scalar valued functions, and thus the Γ -limit remains unchanged if we replace W^p by its convex envelope. This is a well known fact that in the convex case, the homogenization formula reduces to a single cell formula (see [18, Section 14.3]). **Lemma 5.6.** Under assumptions (A_2) - (A_6) with $\Psi(t) = C_1 t$ and $\beta(t) = C_2(t+1)$ for some positive constants C_1 and C_2 , then for every $(x_0, \overline{\xi}) \in \omega \times \mathbf{R}^2$ we have

$$W^{p}_{\text{hom}}(x_{0},\overline{\xi}) = \inf \left\{ \frac{1}{2} \int_{Q' \times I} W^{p}(x_{0}, y_{3}, y_{\alpha}, \overline{\xi} + D_{\alpha}\varphi(y) | D_{3}\varphi(y)) \, dy : \varphi \in W^{1,p}(Q' \times I), \ \varphi(\cdot, y_{3}) \text{ is 1-periodic for a.e. } y_{3} \in I \right\}.$$
(5.9)

Proof. Let us define for every $(x_0, \overline{\xi}) \in \omega \times \mathbf{R}^2$,

$$W^*(x_0,\overline{\xi}) = \inf \left\{ \frac{1}{2} \int_{Q' \times I} W^p(x_0, y_3, y_\alpha, \overline{\xi} + D_\alpha \varphi(y) | D_3 \varphi(y)) \, dy : \\ \varphi \in W^{1,p}(Q' \times I), \ \varphi(\cdot, y_3) \text{ is 1-periodic for a.e. } y_3 \in I \right\}.$$

According to [20, Remark 4.1] (see also [9, Lemma 2.2]), the limit as $T \to \infty$ in formula (5.8) can also be replaced by an infimum, and consequently $W^p_{\text{hom}}(x_0, \overline{\xi}) \leq W^*(x_0, \overline{\xi})$.

In order to prove the opposite inequality we argue as in [18, Theorem 14.7]. Let $k \in \mathbf{N}$ and $\varphi \in W^{1,p}((0,k)^2 \times I)$ such that $\varphi = 0$ on $\partial(0,k)^2 \times I$, let $i = (i_1,i_2) \in \{0,1,\ldots,k-1\}^2$. Define for every $y = (y_\alpha, y_3) \in Q' \times I$

$$\psi(y_{\alpha}, y_3) := \frac{1}{k^2} \sum_{i} \varphi(y_{\alpha} + i, y_3).$$

Clearly $\psi \in W^{1,p}(Q' \times I)$ and $\psi(\cdot, x_3)$ is 1-periodic for a.e. $x_3 \in I$. On the other hand, since the minimization defining the function W^* is stated over scalar valued functions, a well known relaxation result of integral functionals in the scalar case guarantees that

$$W^*(x_0,\overline{\xi}) = \inf \left\{ \frac{1}{2} \int_{Q' \times I} C(W^p)(x_0, y_3, y_\alpha, \overline{\xi} + D_\alpha \varphi(y) | D_3 \varphi(y)) \, dy : \\ \varphi \in W^{1,p}(Q' \times I), \ \varphi(\cdot, y_3) \text{ is 1-periodic for a.e. } y_3 \in I \right\},$$

where $C(W^p)$ stands for the convex envelope of W^p . Consequently, by virtue of the periodicity of ψ and $C(W^p)$, it results

$$\begin{split} W^*(x_0,\overline{\xi}) &\leq \int_{Q' \times I} C(W^p)(x_0, y_3, y_\alpha, \overline{\xi} + D_\alpha \psi(y) | D_3 \psi(y)) \, dy \\ &= \frac{1}{k^2} \int_{(0,k)^2 \times I} C(W^p)(x_0, y_3, y_\alpha, \overline{\xi} + D_\alpha \psi(y) | D_3 \psi(y)) \, dy \\ &= \frac{1}{k^2} \int_{(0,k)^2 \times I} C(W^p) \left(x_0, y_3, y_\alpha, \frac{1}{k^2} \sum_i \left(\overline{\xi} + D_\alpha \varphi(y_\alpha + i, y_3) | D_3 \varphi(y_\alpha + i, y_3) \right) \right) \, dy. \end{split}$$

Using the convexity of $C(W^p)$ and changing variable yields

$$\begin{split} W^*(x_0,\overline{\xi}) &\leq \frac{1}{k^4} \sum_i \int_{(0,k)^2 \times I} C(W^p)(x_0, y_3, y_\alpha, \overline{\xi} + D_\alpha \varphi(y_\alpha + i, y_3) | D_3 \varphi(y_\alpha + i, y_3)) \, dy \\ &= \frac{1}{k^2} \int_{(0,k)^2 \times I} C(W^p)(x_0, y_3, y_\alpha, \overline{\xi} + D_\alpha \varphi(y) | D_3 \varphi(y)) \, dy \\ &\leq \frac{1}{k^2} \int_{(0,k)^2 \times I} W^p(x_0, y_3, y_\alpha, \overline{\xi} + D_\alpha \varphi(y) | D_3 \varphi(y)) \, dy. \end{split}$$

Since the previous inequality holds for any arbitrary function φ , taking the infimum with respect to φ and the limit as $k \to \infty$ leads to $W^p_{\text{hom}}(x_0, \overline{\xi}) \ge W^*(x_0, \overline{\xi})$.

We next introduce the power law approximation of the supremal functional (5.2) by (5.7). We omit the proof of the following result since it is sufficient to repeat that of [22, Lemma 3.2] with some suitable changes.

Lemma 5.7. Let $W : \Omega \times \mathbb{R}^2 \times \mathbb{R}^3 \to [0, +\infty)$ be a supremand satisfying (A_1) - (A_6) with $\Psi(t) = C_1 t$ and $\beta(t) = C_2(t+1)$ for some positive constants C_1 and C_2 . Then (i) for every $(x_0, \overline{\xi}) \in \omega \times \mathbf{R}^2$

$$\lim_{p \to +\infty} (W^p_{\text{hom}}(x_0, \overline{\xi}))^{1/p} = W_{\text{hom}}(x_0, \overline{\xi});$$

(ii) for all $A \in \mathcal{A}$ and $u \in W^{1,\infty}(A)$,

$$\lim_{p \to +\infty} \left(\int_A W_{\text{hom}}^p(x_\alpha, D_\alpha u(x_\alpha)) \, dx_\alpha \right)^{1/p} = \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x_\alpha \in A} W_{\text{hom}}(x_\alpha, D_\alpha u(x_\alpha)).$$

We are now in position to prove the lower bound. The argument employed in the following result is very close to that of [22], and uses a power law approximation together with the analogous integral result (see [8]).

Lemma 5.8. For every $x_0 \in \omega$ and every $\overline{\xi} \in \mathbf{R}^2$, we have $W_{\text{hom}}(x_0, \overline{\xi}) \leq \overline{W}(x_0, \overline{\xi})$.

Proof. We report only the sketch of the proof of this lemma since it is analogous to [22, Proposition 4.2].

Step 1. We first assume that f satisfies standard coercivity and growth conditions (A_5) and (A_6) , namely that there exist two positive constants C_1 and C_2 such that

$$C_1 \|\xi\| \le W(x_{\alpha}, y_3, y_{\alpha}, \xi) \le C_2(\|\xi\| + 1)$$

for every $(x_{\alpha},\xi) \in \omega \times \mathbb{R}^2$ and for a.e. $(y_{\alpha},y_3) \in \mathbb{R}^2 \times I$. Let $u(x_{\alpha}) := \overline{\xi} \cdot x_{\alpha}$ and r > 0 be such that $F(u, B_r(x_0)) = F''(u, B_r(x_0))$. Consider a recovering sequence (u_n) , converging uniformly to u in $\overline{\Omega}$, and such that $F_{\varepsilon_n}(u_n, B_r(x_0)) \to F(u, B_r(x_0))$. By applying Theorem 5.5, we have the following chain of inequalities:

$$\begin{split} \left(\int_{B_r(x_0)} W_{\text{hom}}^p(x_\alpha, \overline{\xi}) \, dx_\alpha \right)^{1/p} \\ &\leq \liminf_{n \to \infty} \left(\int_{B_r(x_0) \times I} W^p\left(x_\alpha, x_3, \frac{x_\alpha}{\varepsilon_n}, D_\alpha u_n(x) \Big| \frac{1}{\varepsilon_n} D_3 u_n(x) \right) \, dx \right)^{1/p} \\ &\leq (2\pi r^2)^{1/p} \liminf_{n \to \infty} \underset{x \in B_r(x_0) \times I}{\text{ess sup}} W\left(x_\alpha, x_3, \frac{x_\alpha}{\varepsilon_n}, D_\alpha u_n(x) \Big| \frac{1}{\varepsilon} D_3 u_n(x) \right) \end{split}$$

for each p > 1. Invoking Lemma 5.7 and Theorem 5.1 and passing to the limit as $p \to +\infty$ we obtain

$$W_{\text{hom}}(x_0,\overline{\xi}) \leq \underset{x_\alpha \in B_r(x_0)}{\text{ess sup}} W_{\text{hom}}(x_\alpha,\overline{\xi}) = \lim_{p \to +\infty} \left(\int_{B_r(x_0)} W_{\text{hom}}^p(x_\alpha,\overline{\xi}) \, dx_\alpha \right)^{1/p} \\ \leq \underset{x_\alpha \in B_r(x_0)}{\text{ess sup}} \overline{W}(x_\alpha,\overline{\xi}).$$

Finally, since by Lemma 5.3, \overline{W} is continuous in the first variable, we deduce by letting $r \to 0$ that $W_{\text{hom}}(x_0, \overline{\xi}) \leq \overline{W}(x_0, \overline{\xi})$.

Step 2. Assume that $W(x_{\alpha}, y_3, y_{\alpha}, \cdot)$ satisfies (A_5) with $\Psi(t) = t$ and (A_6) in its general form. for every M > 0 one can define

$$W_M(x_{\alpha}, y_3, y_{\alpha}, \xi) = W(x_{\alpha}, y_3, y_{\alpha}, \xi) \wedge \left[M \vee \frac{1}{2} (1 + \|\xi\|) \right].$$

The function W_M clearly fulfills all the assumptions of Step 1, and thus since $W_M \leq W$, we deduce that

$$(W_M)_{\text{hom}}(x_0,\overline{\xi}) \le \overline{W}(x_0,\overline{\xi}),$$

where

$$(W_M)_{\text{hom}}(x_0,\overline{\xi}) := \inf \left\{ \begin{array}{ll} \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{y \in Q' \times I} W_M(x_0, y_3, y_\alpha, \overline{\xi} + D_\alpha \varphi(y) | D_3 \varphi(y)) : \\ \varphi \in W^{1,\infty}(Q' \times I), \, \varphi(\cdot, y_3) \text{ is 1-periodic for all } y_3 \in I \right\}.$$

The proof of this case can be easily completed by showing that for M large enough,

$$(W_M)_{\text{hom}}(x_0,\overline{\xi}) = W_{\text{hom}}(x_0,\overline{\xi}).$$

Step 3. The general case follows by applying the previous step to the function $\Psi^{-1}(W)$.

Proof of Theorem 5.2. By Theorem 5.1 and Lemmas 5.3, 5.4 and 5.8, we infer that $F = F_{\text{hom}}$. Moreover since the Γ^* -limit is independent of the extracted subsequence (ε_n), there is actually no need to extract a subsequence thanks to [28, Proposition 16.8].

Remark 5.9. As a consequence of the above results we obtain that the homogenization and the power-law approximation commute as summarized by the following diagram:



Indeed, the left vertical arrow has been shown in Theorem 5.5, the above horizontal arrow has been proved in Theorem 2.4, the right vertical arrow follows from Theorem 5.2, while the down arrow is established in the following Theorem 5.10.

Theorem 5.10. Let $W : \Omega \times \mathbf{R}^2 \times \mathbf{R}^3 \to [0, +\infty)$ be a supremand satisfying $(A_1) \cdot (A_6)$ with $\Psi(t) = C_1 t$ and $\beta(t) = C_2(t+1)$ for some positive constants C_1 and C_2 . Then the family $(F_{\text{hom}}^p)_{p>1}$ defined in (5.7) Γ -converges, as $p \to +\infty$, with respect to the uniform convergence to F_{hom} defined by (5.2).

Proof. By virtue of Theorem 5.5, the functional F_{hom}^p is a Γ -limit, with respect to the $L^p(\Omega)$ -topology. Consequently it is lower semicontinuous on $W^{1,p}(\omega)$ with respect to the $L^p(\omega)$ -topology, and so, in particular, it is lower semicontinuous on $W^{1,\infty}(\omega)$ with respect to the $L^{\infty}(\omega)$ topology. Moreover the family $(F_{\text{hom}}^p)_{p>1}$ is increasing in p and, by virtue of Lemma 5.7, it pointwise converges to F_{hom} , as $p \to +\infty$. As a consequence, thanks to Proposition 5.4 and Remark 5.5 in [28], $(F_{\text{hom}}^p)_{p>1}$ Γ -converges, as $p \to +\infty$, with respect to the uniform convergence to F_{hom} .

6. The homogeneous case

In this section we treat the particular case where $W_{\varepsilon}(x,\xi) = W(\xi)$. Without assuming that the function W is level convex, and without appealing to the general representation result Theorem 5.1, we will provide a representation theorem analogous to that shown in the integral case (see [34, Theorem 2]). On the other hand, for technical reasons, we will replace coercivity condition (A_5) by a linear standard coerciviness as in (6.1).

Theorem 6.1. Let
$$W : \mathbf{R}^3 \to [0, +\infty)$$
 be a continuous function, and assume that
 $W(\xi) \ge C \|\xi\|$ for every $\xi \in \mathbf{R}^3$. (6.1)

For each $\varepsilon > 0$, define $F_{\varepsilon} : \mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega}) \times \mathcal{A} \to [0, +\infty]$ by

$$F_{\varepsilon}(u,A) := \begin{cases} \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x \in A \times I} W\left(D_{\alpha}u(x)\Big|\frac{1}{\varepsilon}D_{3}u(x)\right) & \text{if } u \in W^{1,\infty}(A \times I), \\ +\infty & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$
(6.2)

Then the family $(F_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0} \Gamma^*$ -converges to the functional $F_0: \mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega}) \times \mathcal{A} \to [0, +\infty]$ given by

$$F_0(u, A) := \begin{cases} \operatorname{ess\,sup}(W_0)^{\operatorname{lc}}(D_\alpha u(x_\alpha)) & \text{if } u \in W^{1,\infty}(A), \\ x_\alpha \in A \\ +\infty & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$
(6.3)

where for every $\overline{\xi} \in \mathbf{R}^2$,

$$W_0(\overline{\xi}) = \inf_{c \in \mathbf{R}} W(\overline{\xi}|c), \tag{6.4}$$

and $(W_0)^{lc}$ is the level convex envelope of W_0 , (see (2.3)). Moreover for any bounded open set $\Omega \subset \mathbf{R}^N$ satisfying one of the following properties

(C2) Ω is of class C^2 ;

(S) Ω is strongly star-shaped;

the family $(F_{\varepsilon}(\cdot, \Omega))_{\varepsilon>0}$ Γ -converges to $F_0(\cdot, \Omega)$.

For the proof we will follow an approach closer to that of [34] for the lower bound, and to that of [22] for the upper bound, which do not rest on an abstract Γ -convergence result.

Before going into the proof of Theorem 6.1, we state technical results which precise again formula (6.3) when W is level convex. Indeed, we first observe that if W is already level convex, the same property is inherited by W_0 .

Proposition 6.2. Let $W : \mathbb{R}^3 \to [0, +\infty)$ be a continuous and level convex function. Then W_0 defined in (6.4) is level convex as well.

Proof. Let $\overline{\xi}_1, \overline{\xi}_2 \in \mathbf{R}^2, \lambda \in [0,1]$ and $\eta > 0$. There exist $c_1, c_2 \in \mathbf{R}$ such that $W_0(\overline{\xi}_1) + \eta \ge W(\overline{\xi}_1|c_1)$ and $W_0(\overline{\xi}_2) + \eta \ge W(\overline{\xi}_2|c_2)$. Then by definition of W_0 and since W is level convex, we have that

$$\begin{aligned} W_0(\lambda\overline{\xi}_1 + (1-\lambda)\overline{\xi}_2) &\leq W(\lambda\overline{\xi}_1 + (1-\lambda)\overline{\xi}_2|\lambda c_1 + (1-\lambda)c_2) \\ &\leq W(\overline{\xi}_1|c_1) \lor W(\overline{\xi}_2|c_2) \\ &\leq (W_0(\overline{\xi}_1) + \eta) \lor (W_0(\overline{\xi}_2) + \eta). \end{aligned}$$

The arbitrariness of η allows us to conclude the proof.

In the following proposition we will show that the level convex envelope and the minimum with respect to the third variable commute.

Proposition 6.3. Let $W : \mathbf{R}^3 \to [0, +\infty)$ be a continuous function, then $(W_0)^{\mathrm{lc}}(\overline{\xi}) = (W^{\mathrm{lc}})_0(\overline{\xi})$ for every $\overline{\xi} \in \mathbf{R}^2$.

Proof. It is easily observed that for every $\overline{\xi} \in \mathbf{R}^2$ and every $c \in \mathbf{R}$,

$$(W_0)^{\mathrm{lc}}(\overline{\xi}) \le W_0(\overline{\xi}) \le W(\xi|c).$$

Thus, since $(W_0)^{lc}$ is level convex, we have that

$$(W_0)^{\mathrm{lc}}(\overline{\xi}) \le W^{\mathrm{lc}}(\overline{\xi}|c),$$

and taking the infimum with respect to $c \in \mathbf{R}$ on the right hand side we obtain

$$(W_0)^{\mathrm{lc}}(\overline{\xi}) \le (W^{\mathrm{lc}})_0(\overline{\xi}).$$

In order to prove the opposite inequality, we clearly have for every $\overline{\xi} \in \mathbf{R}^2$ and every $c \in \mathbf{R}$,

$$(W^{\mathrm{lc}})_0(\overline{\xi}) \le W^{\mathrm{lc}}(\overline{\xi}|c) \le W(\overline{\xi}|c).$$

Taking the infimum with respect to $c \in \mathbf{R}$ in the right hand side of the previous inequality, yields $(W^{\mathrm{lc}})_0(\overline{\xi}) < W_0(\overline{\xi}).$

By virtue of Proposition 6.2, the function $(W^{lc})_0$ is level convex and thus we obtain

(1

$$W^{\mathrm{lc}})_0(\overline{\xi}) \le (W_0)^{\mathrm{lc}}(\overline{\xi}),$$

which completes the proof of the proposition.

We now show that when $W = W(\xi)$ the function $(W_0)^{lc}$ coincides with the function defined by (5.3).

Lemma 6.4. Under assumption (6.1) $(W_0)^{\text{lc}}(\overline{\xi}) = W_{\text{hom}}(\overline{\xi})$, namely for every $\overline{\xi} \in \mathbb{R}^2$,

$$(W_0)^{\mathrm{lc}}(\overline{\xi}) = \inf \left\{ \begin{array}{ll} \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{y \in Q' \times I} W(\overline{\xi} + D_\alpha \varphi(y) | D_3 \varphi(y)) : \\ \\ \varphi \in W^{1,\infty}(Q' \times I), \, \varphi(\cdot, y_3) \text{ is 1-periodic for all } y_3 \in I \right\}.$$

Proof. Assume that W is a level convex function so that W_0 is level convex as well by Proposition 6.2. According to definition formula (5.3), we denote

$$\begin{split} W_{\text{hom}}(\overline{\xi}) &:= &\inf \left\{ \underset{y \in Q' \times I}{\text{ess sup}} W(\overline{\xi} + D_{\alpha}\varphi(y) | D_{3}\varphi(y)) : \\ &\varphi \in W^{1,\infty}(Q' \times I), \, \varphi(\cdot, y_{3}) \text{ is 1-periodic for all } y_{3} \in I \right\} \end{split}$$

for every $\xi \in \mathbf{R}^2$. Then, by definition of W_0 and by applying Jensen's inequality (2.2) to the level convex function W_0 , we have that

$$\begin{split} W_{\text{hom}}(\overline{\xi}) &\geq &\inf\left\{ \begin{array}{l} \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{y \in Q' \times I} W_0(\overline{\xi} + D_\alpha \varphi(y)) : \\ &\varphi \in W^{1,\infty}(Q' \times I), \, \varphi(\cdot, y_3) \text{ is 1-periodic for all } y_3 \in I \right\} \\ &\geq &\inf\left\{ \begin{array}{l} \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{y_3 \in I} W_0\left(\int_{Q'} (\overline{\xi} + D_\alpha \varphi(y_\alpha, y_3)) \, dy_\alpha\right) : \\ &\varphi \in W^{1,\infty}(Q' \times I), \, \varphi(\cdot, y_3) \text{ is 1-periodic for all } y_3 \in I \right\} \\ &= & W_0(\overline{\xi}). \end{split}$$

In order to prove the opposite inequality, for every p > 1, let us define $G_p : W^{1,\infty}(Q' \times I) \to [0, +\infty)$ by

$$G_p(\varphi) := \left(\int_{Q' \times I} W^p(\overline{\xi} + D_\alpha \varphi(y) | D_3 \varphi(y)) \, dy\right)^{1/p}$$

Thanks to Theorem 2.4 (see [27, Theorem 3.1]), the family $(F_p)_{p>1}$ Γ -converges, with respect to the uniform convergence to

$$\overline{G}(\varphi) := \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{y \in Q' \times I} W(\overline{\xi} + D_{\alpha}\varphi(y) | D_{3}\varphi(y)),$$

as $p \to +\infty$. Consequently, by the convergence of minimizers and by using [20, Remark 3.3], we have that

$$W_{\text{hom}}(\overline{\xi}) = \lim_{p \to +\infty} \inf \left\{ \left(\int_{Q' \times I} W^p(\overline{\xi} + D_\alpha \varphi(y) | D_3 \varphi(y)) \, dy \right)^{1/p} :$$
$$\varphi \in W^{1,\infty}(Q' \times I), \, \varphi(\cdot, y_3) \text{ is 1-periodic for all } y_3 \in I \right\}$$
$$= \lim_{p \to \infty} [C((W^p)_0)(\overline{\xi})]^{1/p},$$

where we have denoted by $C((W^p)_0)$ the convex envelope of $(W^p)_0$, and $(W^p)_0(\overline{\xi}) := \inf_{c \in \mathbf{R}} W^p(\overline{\xi}|c)$. Finally, since $[C(W^p)_0(\overline{\xi})]^{1/p} \leq W_0(\overline{\xi})$, we obtain $W_{\text{hom}}(\overline{\xi}) \leq W_0(\overline{\xi})$.

If W is not level convex, by applying the first part of this proof to the level convex function W^{lc} we obtain that

$$(W^{\rm lc})_0(\overline{\xi}) = \inf \left\{ \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{y \in Q' \times I} W^{\rm lc}(\overline{\xi} + D_\alpha \varphi(y) | D_3 \varphi(y)) : \\ \varphi \in W^{1,\infty}(Q' \times I), \, \varphi(\cdot, y_3) \text{ is 1-periodic for all } y_3 \in I \right\}.$$

Therefore, by applying Proposition 6.3 and the relaxation theorem 2.3, we can conclude

$$(W_0)^{\mathrm{lc}}(\overline{\xi}) = (W^{\mathrm{lc}})_0(\overline{\xi}) = \inf \left\{ \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{y \in Q' \times I} W(\overline{\xi} + D_\alpha \varphi(y) | D_3 \varphi(y)) : \\ \varphi \in W^{1,\infty}(Q' \times I), \, \varphi(\cdot, y_3) \text{ is 1-periodic for all } y_3 \in I \right\}.$$

We now are in position to prove Theorem 6.1.

Proof of Theorem 6.1. First of all we prove that for every $(u, A) \in \mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega}) \times \mathcal{A}$ and every sequence $(u_{\varepsilon}) \subset \mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega})$ uniformly converging to u in $\overline{\Omega}$, one has

$$F_0(u, A) \leq \liminf_{\varepsilon \to 0} F_{\varepsilon}(u_{\varepsilon}, A)$$

In fact, if $F_0(u, A) = +\infty$, there is nothing to prove. Otherwise, if $F_0(u, A) < +\infty$, then we can consider a subsequence $(\varepsilon_n) \searrow 0^+$ such that

$$\liminf_{\varepsilon \to 0} F_{\varepsilon}(u_{\varepsilon}, A) = \lim_{n \to \infty} F_{\varepsilon_n}(u_{\varepsilon_n}, A),$$

and thanks to (6.2), the sequence $(u_{\varepsilon_n}) \subset W^{1,\infty}(A \times I)$. According to the coercivity condition (6.1), we have

$$\left\| \left(D_{\alpha} u_{\varepsilon_n} \Big| \frac{1}{\varepsilon_n} D_3 u_{\varepsilon_n} \right) \right\|_{L^{\infty}(A \times I; \mathbf{R}^3)} \le M,$$

for some constant M > 0 independent of n. Hence the sequence (u_{ε_n}) weakly^{*} converges to u in $W^{1,\infty}(A \times I)$ and $u \in W^{1,\infty}(A)$. By definition of $(W_0)^{\text{lc}}$, we have

$$\operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x \in A \times I} W\left(D_{\alpha} u_{\varepsilon_n}(x) \Big| \frac{1}{\varepsilon_n} D_3 u_{\varepsilon_n}(x) \right) \ge \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x \in A \times I} (W_0)^{\operatorname{lc}} (D_{\alpha} u_{\varepsilon_n}(x)).$$

But since $(W_0)^{lc}$ is level convex, the supremal functional

$$v \mapsto \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x \in A \times I} (W_0)^{\operatorname{lc}} (D_\alpha v(x))$$

is sequentially weakly^{*} lower semicontinuous in $W^{1,\infty}(A \times I)$, hence

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x \in A \times I} W\left(D_{\alpha} u_{\varepsilon_n}(x) \Big| \frac{1}{\varepsilon_n} D_3 u_{\varepsilon_n}(x) \right) \geq \lim_{n \to \infty} \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x \in A \times I} (W_0)^{\operatorname{lc}} (D_{\alpha} u_{\varepsilon_n}(x))$$
$$\geq \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x_{\alpha} \in A} (W_0)^{\operatorname{lc}} (D_{\alpha} u(x_{\alpha})),$$

since u is independent of x_3 . Finally, we have that

$$\liminf_{\varepsilon \to 0} F_{\varepsilon}(u_{\varepsilon}, A) \ge F_0(u, A)$$

For the Γ^* -limsup, the proof develops as in [22, Theorem 5.2]. Thus we present here just the main steps. First, using Lemma 6.4, and arguing as in the proof of Lemma 5.4, we get the limsup inequality on affine functions. The second step consists in a fundamental estimate, and it is proved exactly as [22, Step 2 in Theorem 5.2], with the only difference that the domain A is now a subset of ω and the polyhedral partition is of the type A_1 an A_2 , with cut-off function φ_{δ} which just depends on the planar variables x_{α} . In this way it is created a partition of the set $A \times I$. The

other steps are also similar, *i.e.*, next one can provide the upper bound on C^1 functions and on regular open sets. Finally the Γ -lim sup is obtained on $W^{1,\infty}$ functions, giving the representation on C^2 and star-shaped domains. Finally one may proceed obtaining the sub-supremality of the inner regular envelope, obtaining the Γ -lim sup inequality on a rich family of open sets and for every $u \in W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$.

7. Application to parametrized homogenization

We conclude this paper with a further application to Theorem 4.2 to the case of parametrized homogenization. Let $\Omega \subset \mathbf{R}^N$ be a bounded open set, and $W_{\varepsilon}(x,\xi) := W\left(x, \frac{x}{\varepsilon}, \xi\right)$. We are interested in the homogenization (by Γ -convergence with respect to the uniform convergence) of the following supremal functionals $G_{\varepsilon} : \mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega}) \times \mathcal{A} \to [0, +\infty]$ defined by

$$G_{\varepsilon}(u,A) := \begin{cases} \operatorname{ess\,sup} W\left(x,\frac{x}{\varepsilon}, Du(x)\right) & \text{if } u \in W^{1,\infty}(A), \\ +\infty & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$
(7.1)

where $W: \Omega \times \mathbf{R}^N \times \mathbf{R}^N \to [0, +\infty)$ is a function such that

- (B_1) the function $W(x, y, \cdot)$ is level convex for all $x \in \Omega$ and a.e. $y \in \mathbf{R}^N$;
- (B_2) for each M > 0 there exists a modulus of continuity $\omega_M : [0, +\infty) \to [0, +\infty)$ satisfying

$$|W(x, y, \xi) - W(x', y, \xi')| \le \omega_M(||x - x'|| + ||\xi - \xi'||)$$

for a.e. $y \in \mathbf{R}^N$ and for every $x, x' \in \Omega, \xi, \xi' \in \mathbf{R}^N$ with $\|\xi\|, \|\xi'\| \le M$;

- (B_3) the function $y \mapsto W(x, y, \xi)$ is measurable for all $x \in \Omega$ and all $\xi \in \mathbf{R}^N$;
- (B_4) the function $W(x, \cdot, \xi)$ is 1-periodic for all $x \in \Omega$ and $\xi \in \mathbf{R}^N$;
- (B₅) there exists a continuous increasing function $\Psi : [0, +\infty) \to [0, +\infty)$ such that $\Psi(t) \to +\infty$ as $t \to +\infty$, with the property that $W(x, y, \xi) \ge \Psi(||\xi||)$ for every $\xi \in \mathbf{R}^N$, all $x \in \Omega$, and a.e. $y \in \mathbf{R}^N$;
- (B₆) there exists a locally bounded function $\beta : [0, +\infty) \to [0, +\infty)$ such that $W(x, y, \xi) \leq \beta(\|\xi\|)$ for every $\xi \in \mathbf{R}^N$, all $x \in \Omega$ and a.e. $y \in \mathbf{R}^N$.

Theorem 7.1. Under assumptions (B_1) - (B_6) , the family $(G_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0}$ defined by (7.1) Γ^* -converges to the functional $G_{\text{hom}} : \mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega}) \times \mathcal{A} \to [0, +\infty]$ defined by

$$G_{\text{hom}}(u, A) = \begin{cases} \text{ess sup } W_{\text{hom}}(x, Du(x)) & \text{if } u \in W^{1,\infty}(A), \\ +\infty & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$

where W_{hom} is the continuous function given by

$$W_{\text{hom}}(x_0,\xi) := \inf_{\varphi \in W^{1,\infty}(Q)} \left\{ \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{y \in Q} W(x_0, y, \xi + D\varphi(y)) : \varphi \text{ is } Q \text{-periodic} \right\},$$

for all $(x_0,\xi) \in \Omega \times \mathbf{R}^N$, and Q is the unit square $(0,1)^N$.

We do not report the proof whose scheme follows the lines of Theorem 5.2 with some suitable changes:

- (1) by applying Theorem 3.7, we get the existence of a subsequence $(\varepsilon_n) \searrow 0^+$ such that G_{ε_n} Γ^* -converges to some functional $G : \mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega}) \times \mathcal{A} \to [0, +\infty]$. Thanks to Theorem 4.2, in order to represent G in a supremal form, one checks that the function \overline{W} is continuous as done in Lemma 5.3;
- (2) by proceeding as in Lemma 5.4 one shows that $W_{\text{hom}} \ge \overline{W}$;
- (3) by applying an approximation argument by integral functionals (as in Lemma 5.8) one shows that $W_{\text{hom}} \leq \overline{W}$. We only remark that, in this last step, instead of applying Theorem 5.5, it is necessary to refer to [12] (see also [18, Proposition 2.23] and [9]).

We also observe that a commutative diagram such as presented in Remark 5.9 may be reproduced in the framework of parametrized homogenization when dealing with the integral counterpart of functionals G_{ε} in (7.1), namely when considering the Γ -limit as $\varepsilon \to 0^+$ and $p \to +\infty$ of

$$u \mapsto \left(\int_{\Omega} W^p\left(x, \frac{x}{\varepsilon}, Du\right) dx\right)^{1/p}.$$

Remark 7.2. We observe that Theorem 7.1 could be obtained as a particular case of dimensional reduction, having in mind that the result proven in Theorem 5.2 hold true also for the passage (N+1)D - ND (for any $N \ge 1$). For the readers' convenience, the subsequent considerations will be made in the case N = 2.

To deduce Theorem 7.1 from Theorem 5.2 it suffices to assume that the energy density $W_{\varepsilon}(x,\xi) = W(x_{\alpha}, \frac{x_{\alpha}}{\varepsilon}, \overline{\xi})$ has no dependence on the transverse variable x_3 and on the last variable of the gradient. Indeed, the proof of the lower bound is straightforward since – with the notations of section 5 – we clearly have for every $(u, A) \in W^{1,\infty}(\omega) \times \mathcal{A}$, and every $A' \subset \subset A$,

$$\begin{aligned} G'(u,A') &:= \inf_{(u_{\varepsilon}) \subset W^{1,\infty}(\omega)} \left\{ \liminf_{\varepsilon \to 0} \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x_{\alpha} \in A'} W\left(x_{\alpha}, \frac{x_{\alpha}}{\varepsilon}, D_{\alpha} u_{\varepsilon}(x_{\alpha})\right) : u_{\varepsilon} \to u \text{ uniformly in } \overline{\omega} \right\} \\ &\geq \inf_{(u_{\varepsilon}) \subset W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)} \left\{ \liminf_{\varepsilon \to 0} \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{(x_{\alpha}, x_{3}) \in A' \times I} W\left(x_{\alpha}, \frac{x_{\alpha}}{\varepsilon}, D_{\alpha} u_{\varepsilon}(x_{\alpha}, x_{3})\right) : u_{\varepsilon} \to u \text{ uniformly in } \overline{\Omega} \right\}. \end{aligned}$$

Hence taking the supremum with respect to all $A' \subset \subset A$ yields

$$G'_{-}(u, A) \ge \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x_{\alpha} \in A} W_{\operatorname{hom}}(x_{\alpha}, D_{\alpha}u(x_{\alpha})),$$

where according to Theorem 5.2,

$$W_{\text{hom}}(x_0,\overline{\xi}) := \inf_{\varphi \in W^{1,\infty}(Q' \times I)} \left\{ \begin{array}{l} \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{y \in Q' \times I} W(x_0, y_\alpha, \overline{\xi} + D_\alpha \varphi(y)) : \\ \varphi(\cdot, y_3) \text{ is 1-periodic for all } y_3 \in I \right\}$$
$$= \inf_{\varphi \in W^{1,\infty}_{\text{per}}(Q')} \left\{ \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{y \in Q'} W(x_0, y_\alpha, \overline{\xi} + D_\alpha \varphi(y_\alpha)) \right\} \quad \text{ for all } (x_0, \overline{\xi}) \in \omega \times \mathbf{R}^2$$

For what concerns the upper bound, thanks again to Theorem 5.2, we infer the existence of a sequence $(u_{\varepsilon}) \subset W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)$ uniformly converging to u in $\overline{\Omega}$, and such that

$$\begin{split} &\limsup_{\varepsilon \to 0} \mathop{\mathrm{ess\,sup}}_{(x_{\alpha},x_{3}) \in A' \times I} W\left(x_{\alpha}, \frac{x_{\alpha}}{\varepsilon}, D_{\alpha} u_{\varepsilon}(x_{\alpha}, x_{3})\right) \\ &= \inf_{(w_{\varepsilon}) \subset W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)} \left\{\limsup_{\varepsilon \to 0} \mathop{\mathrm{ess\,sup}}_{(x_{\alpha},x_{3}) \in A' \times I} W\left(x_{\alpha}, \frac{x_{\alpha}}{\varepsilon}, D_{\alpha} w_{\varepsilon}(x_{\alpha}, x_{3})\right) : w_{\varepsilon} \to u \text{ uniformly in }\overline{\Omega}\right\}. \end{split}$$

Hence for a.e. $s \in I, v_{\varepsilon} := u_{\varepsilon}(\cdot, s) \in W^{1,\infty}(\omega), v_{\varepsilon} \to u$ uniformly in $\overline{\omega}$ and

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \to 0} \underset{x_{\alpha} \in A'}{\operatorname{sssup}} W\left(x_{\alpha}, \frac{x_{\alpha}}{\varepsilon}, D_{\alpha} v_{\varepsilon}(x_{\alpha})\right) \\ \leq \inf_{(w_{\varepsilon}) \subset W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)} \left\{\limsup_{\varepsilon \to 0} \underset{(x_{\alpha}, x_{3}) \in A' \times I}{\operatorname{esssup}} W\left(x_{\alpha}, \frac{x_{\alpha}}{\varepsilon}, D_{\alpha} w_{\varepsilon}(x_{\alpha}, x_{3})\right) : w_{\varepsilon} \to u \text{ uniformly in } \overline{\Omega}\right\}.$$

so that

$$G''(u,A') := \inf_{(v_{\varepsilon}) \subset W^{1,\infty}(\omega)} \left\{ \limsup_{\varepsilon \to 0} \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x_{\alpha} \in A'} W\left(x_{\alpha}, \frac{x_{\alpha}}{\varepsilon}, D_{\alpha}v_{\varepsilon}(x_{\alpha})\right) : v_{\varepsilon} \to u \text{ uniformly in } \overline{\omega} \right\}.$$

$$\leq \inf_{(w_{\varepsilon}) \subset W^{1,\infty}(\Omega)} \left\{ \limsup_{\varepsilon \to 0} \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{(x_{\alpha}, x_{3}) \in A' \times I} W\left(x_{\alpha}, \frac{x_{\alpha}}{\varepsilon}, D_{\alpha}w_{\varepsilon}(x_{\alpha}, x_{3})\right) : w_{\varepsilon} \to u \text{ uniformly in } \overline{\Omega} \right\}.$$

Finally, taking the supremum with respect to all $A' \subset \subset A$ yields

$$G''_{-}(u,A) \le \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{x_{\alpha} \in A} W_{\operatorname{hom}}(x_{\alpha}, D_{\alpha}u(x_{\alpha}))$$

8. Acknowledgements

This research was supported through GNAMPA with project 'Problemi variazionali per funzionali supremali ed applicazioni', 2009. The authors gratefully acknowledge the hospitality of Universitá del Salento, Universitá degli Studi di Salerno and Universitá degli Studi di Pisa where a big part of these results have been achieved. Moreover they wish to thank Prof. P. Cardaliaguet for several helpful ideas.

References

- E. ACERBI, G. BUTTAZZO, D. PERCIVALE: A variational definition of the strain energy for an elastic string, J. Elasticity 25, no. 2, (1991), 137–148.
- [2] E. ACERBI, G. BUTTAZZO, F. PRINARI: The class of functionals which can be represented by a supremum, J. Convex Anal. 9, (2002), 225–236.
- [3] O. ALVAREZ, E. N. BARRON: Homogenization in L^{∞} , J. Diff. Eq. 183, no. 1, (2002), 132–164
- [4] G. ARONSSON: Minimization problems for the functional $\sup_x F(x, f(x), f'(x))$, Ark. Mat. 6, (1965), 33–53.
- [5] G. ARONSSON: Minimization problems for the functional $\sup_x F(x, f(x), f'(x))$, II, Ark. Mat. 6, (1966), 409–431.
- [6] G. ARONSSON: Minimization problems for the functional $\sup_x F(x, f(x), f'(x))$, III, Ark. Mat. 7, (1969), 509–512.
- [7] G. ARONSSON: Extension of functions satisfying Lipschitz conditions, Ark. Mat. 6, (1967), 551–561.
- [8] J.-F. BABADJIAN, M. BAÍA: 3D-2D analysis of a thin film with periodic microstructure, Proc. Roy. Soc. Ed. Sect. A 136, no. 2, (2006), 223–243.
- J.-F. BABADJIAN, M. BAÍA: Multiscale nonconvex relaxation and application to thin films, Asympt. Anal. 48, no. 3, (2006), 173–218.
- [10] J.-F. BABADJIAN, G. A. FRANCFORT: Spatial heterogeneity in 3D-2D dimensional reduction, ESAIM Cont, Optim. Calc. Var. 11, no. 1, (2005), 139–160.
- [11] J.-F. BABADJIAN, E. ZAPPALE, H. ZORGATI: Dimensional reduction for energies with linear growth involving the bending moment, J. Math. Pures Appl. 90, no. 6, (2008), 520–549.
- [12] M BAÍA, I. FONSECA: The limit behavior of a family of variational multiscale problems, Indiana Univ. Math. J. 56, no. 1, (2007), 1-50.
- [13] E. N. BARRON, P. CARDALIAGUET, R. R. JENSEN: Radon-Nikodym Theorem in L[∞], Appl. Math. Optim. 42, no. 2, (2000), 103–126.
- [14] E. N. BARRON, R. R. JENSEN, C.Y.WANG: Lower Semicontinuity of L[∞] Functionals, Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré Anal. Non Linéaire 18, no. 4, (2001), 495–517.
- [15] E. N. BARRON, R. R. JENSEN, C. Y. WANG: The Euler Equation and Absolute Minimizers of L[∞] Functionals, Arch. Rational Mech. Anal. 157, no. 4, (2001), 225–283.
- [16] E. N. BARRON, W. LIU: Calculus of Variation in L[∞], Appl. Math. Optim. 35, no. 3, (1997), 237–263.
- [17] A. BRAIDES: Γ-convergence for beginners, Oxford Lecture Series in Mathematics and its Applications 22. Oxford University Press, Oxford (2002).
- [18] A. BRAIDES, A. DEFRANCESCHI: Homogenization of multiple integrals, Oxford Lectures Series in Mathematics and its Applications, Clarendon Press, Oxford (1998).
- [19] A. BRAIDES, I. FONSECA: Brittle thin films, Appl. Math. Optim. 44, (2001), 299-323.
- [20] A. BRAIDES, I. FONSECA, G. FRANCFORT: 3D-2D asymptotic analysis for inhomogeneous thin films, Indiana Univ. Math. J. 49, (2000), 1367–1404.
- [21] A. BRIANI, F. PRINARI: A representation result for Γ-limit of supremal functionals, J. Nonlinear Convex Anal. 2, no. 4, (2003), 245–268.
- [22] A. BRIANI, A. GARRONI, F. PRINARI: Homogenization of L[∞] functionals, Math. Models and Methods in Applied Sciences (M3AS) 14, (2004), 1761–1784.
- [23] G. BUTTAZZO, G. DAL MASO: Integral representation and relaxation of local functionals, Nonlinear Anal. 9, (1985), 512–532.
- [24] G. BUTTAZZO: Semicontinuity, relaxation and integral representation in the calculus of variation, Pitman Research Notes in Mathematics Series 207, Harlow (1989).
- [25] P. CARDALIAGUET, F. PRINARI: Supremal representation of L^{∞} functionals, App. Math. Optim. 52, (2005), 129–141.
- [26] P. CARDALIAGUET, F. PRINARI: Unpublished.
- [27] T. CHAMPION, L. DE PASCALE, F. PRINARI: Semicontinuity and absolute minimizers for supremal functionals, ESAIM Control Optim. Calc., 10, no. 1, (2004), 14–27.
- [28] G. DAL MASO: An Introduction to Γ-Convergence, Progress in Nonlinear Differential Equations and their Applications 8, Birkhauser, Boston (1993).
- [29] G. DAL MASO. P. LONGO: Γ-limits of obstacles, Ann. Mat. Pura Appl. 128, no. 4, (1981), 1–50.
- [30] G. DAL MASO, L. MODICA: A general theory of variational functionals. Topics in functional analysis, Quaderni, Scuola Norm. Sup. Pisa, Pisa (1982), 149–221.
- [31] E. DE GIORGI, T. FRANZONI: Su un tipo di convergenza variazionale, Atti Accad. Naz. Lincei Rend. Cl. Sci. Fis. Mat. Natur. 58, no. 8, (1975), 842–850.

- [32] A. GARRONI, M. PONSIGLIONE, F. PRINARI: Positively 1-homogeneus supremal functionals, relaxation and Γ-convergence, Calc. Var. Partial Differential Equations 27, no. 4, (2006), 397–420.
- [33] A. GARRONI, V. NESI, M. PONSIGLIONE: Dielectric Breakdown: optimal bounds. R. Soc. Lond. Proc. Ser. A Math. Phys. Eng. Sci. (2001), 2317–2335.
- [34] H. LE DRET, A. RAOULT: The nonlinear membrane model as variational limit of nonlinear three-dimensional elasticity, J. Math. Pures, Appl. 74, (1995), 549–578.
- [35] F. PRINARI: Relaxation and Γ-convergence of supremal functionals, Boll. Unione Mat. Ital. Sez. B Artic. Ric. Mat. 9, no. 8, (2006), no. 1, 101–132.
- [36] F. PRINARI: Semicontinuity and relaxation of L^{∞} -functionals, Adv. Calc. Var. 2, no. 1, (2009), 43–71.
- [37] J. SERRIN: On the definition and the properties of certain variational integrals, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 101, (1961), 139–167.